

HARRY GEORGE RICHARD MCKAY 1970

ΒY

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN ENGINEERING

PRESENTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA AS A REQUISITE TO OBTAINING THE DEGREE OF

A THESIS

LOAD BEARING SANDWICH PANELS

SYNOPSIS

This thesis gives the results of an investigation of reinforced concrete sandwich panels subject to axial compression on one face only.

Panel height, load bearing thickness, reinforcement, and ultimate strength were investigated. Loaddeflection characteristics and various failure patterns were also observed.

The test results showed that there was no marked change in the ultimate strength of panels which had variations in height of from 96 to 144 inches, or variations in height over total thickness ratios of from 12 to 27, or variations in the reinforcement ratio in the load bearing face of from 1 to 2 to 3.

Existing code restrictions and a possible design formula are also discussed.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author hereby expresses his deepest gratitude to Professor R. Lazar, Department of Civil Engineering, University of Manitoba, for his helpful guidance and encouragement throughout the duration of the laboratory experimental work and the preparation of this thesis. Appreciation is expressed for helpful suggestions received from Dr. A. Lansdown, Head, Department of Civil Engineering, University of Manitoba.

The author is obliged to the Canadian Prestressed Concrete Institute, Supercrete Ltd., and Preco Ltd., who supported this investigation. He is also indebted to Mr. E. Lemke, Chief Technician, Structures Laboratory, Civil Engineering Department, University of Manitoba, and his staff for their help throughout the laboratory experimental work.

The author would also like to thank Mr. H. Meronek of Aerofoam Chemicals Ltd., who gave freely of his time when questioned on technical matters concerning the insulation, and Miss J. Ziprick, who has been of invaluable assistance in typing all of the thesis.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Carl Provide Contraction Contraction

Synopsis

Acknowledgements

Table of Contents

I. Object

II. Materials	2									
2.1 Panels										
2.2 Concrete	3									
2.3 Reinforcement										
2.4 Shear Connectors										
2.5 Insulation	4									
III. Tests on Insulation	6									
3.1 Compression Test	6									
3.2 Tension Test	6									
3.3 Shear Test	7									

IV.	Testing Apparatus and Procedure							
	4.1 Testing Apparatus	14						
	4.2 Testing Procedure	14						

V. Prediction of Load Carrying Abilities	20
VI. Discussion of Tests	27
6.1 Individual Panel Investigations	27
6.2 Panel Deflection	129
6.3 Panel Height	134
6.4 Reinforcement Ratio	134
6.5 Shear Connectors	135
6.6 Insulation	136
6.7 Load Prediction	142
6.8 Code Restrictions	145
VII. Conclusions	148
VIII. Recommendations	150
IX. Appendices	151
9.1 Appendix A - Load-Deflection Readings	151
9.2 Appendix B - Pictures	190

X. Bibliography

I. OBJECT

The object of this thesis is to investigate the load bearing properties of reinforced concrete sandwich panels with variations in height, bearing thickness, and reinforcement. It was decided to use heights of 8, 10 and 12 feet, bearing thicknesses of 2 and 4 inches, and to vary the reinforcement in the load bearing face in a ratio of 1 to 2 to 3. The panels were designed by the author in conjunction with Professor R. Lazar, Professor of Civil Engineering, University of Manitoba, and were precast by Supercrete Co. Ltd. at their St. Boniface plant (plate 1). They were then delivered to the University of Manitoba, where they were tested to destruction.

II. MATERIALS

2.1 Panels

Ten different groups of panels were designed with variations in height, bearing thickness and reinforcement ratio. In order to have some comparison among the groups, themselves, it was decided to make three panels of each group, which resulted in a total of thirty panels. The panels are referred to by a series of two numbers. The first number relates to the panel group and the second number relates to the order in which it was tested.

GROUP NO.	HEIGHT (FEET)	BEARING THICKNESS (INCHES)	REINFORCEMENT RATIO					
1	12	2	Min					
2	12	4	Min					
3	10	4	3 X Min					
4	10	4	2 X Min					
5	10	4	Min					
6	10	2	3 X Min					
7	1 0	2	2 X Min					
8	10	2	Min					
9	8	2	Min					
10	8	4.	Min					

Each panel had an outside, non-load bearing face

of $1\frac{1}{2}$ inches and an inside core of 2 inches of "Aerofoam" insulation. This gave an overall panel thickness of $5\frac{1}{2}$ or $7\frac{1}{2}$ inches. The width of each panel was held constant at 12 inches.

2.2 Concrete

Four thousand psi minimum concrete was ordered for all panels and a standard test cylinder was cast for each panel. Both the panels and the cylinders were air cured. Each cylinder was tested along with its corresponding panel. The actual average cylinder strength of all the panels was 6050 psi.

2.3 Reinforcement

The reinforcement used was welded wire mesh of 4 X 4 4/4 and 4 X 4 8/8, giving steel areas of 0.120 and 0.062 square inches, respectively. The 4 X 4 8/8 was used as minimum steel in both the load bearing and non-load bearing faces. Combinations of the two meshes were then used

to give one, two, and three times the minimum amount of steel in the load bearing face.

2.4 Shear Connectors

The shear connectors used in all panels were designed solely for the purpose of carrying the weight of the non-bearing face should total delamination occur. Each panel had three pieces of #9 wire from the center of the non-bearing face to the center of the load bearing face. These three pieces of wire were situated at the center of the panel and at the top and bottom, 6 inches in from each edge.

2.5 Insulation

Two inches of "Aerofoam" insulation was used as the core material in all of the panels. Both "Styrofoam" and "Aerofoam" are trade names for polystyrene bead board. "Styrofoam" is a product of Dow Chemical of Canada Ltd., while "Aerofoam" is a product of Aerofoam Chemicals

Ŀ

Ltd.. The raw materials in both products are essentially the same but the manufacturing techniques are different. Polystyrene beads, in the form of a foam, are extruded through a nozzle and expand on contact with the air, in the production of "Styrofoam". "Aerofoam" is produced in a mold, where the polystyrene beads expand in the presence of steam, and are fused together. "Styrofoam" has a more honeycomb type structure than "Aerofoam", which allows deeper penetration of the concrete and results in a better and more uniform bond than with "Aerofoam".

5

III. TESTS ON INSULATION

Comparative compression, tensile, and shear tests were run on both "Aerofoam" and "Styrofoam" insulation, the results of which can be seen in figs. 1 to 6.

3.1 Compression Test

Four samples of each, "Styrofoam" and "Aerofoam", were cut to dimensions of 6 X 6 X 2 inches. The samples were then tested to their approximate yield points in a 300,000 lb. testing machine. The results were plotted on a stressstrain curve (fig. 1).

3.2 Tension Test

Four samples of each "Styrofoam and "Aerofoam", were cut to dimensions of 6 X 6 X 2 inches. The samples were then cast between two layers of 3000 psi concrete, into which two 9 inch lengths of #4 bar had been imbedded. The samples were then placed in the 300,000 lb. testing machine

and tested to failure (plate 2). The results were plotted on a stress-strain curve (fig. 2).

3.3 Shear Test

Two pieces of each, "Styrofoam" and "Aerofoam", were cut to dimensions of 12 X 12 X 1, 12 X 12 X 2, and 12 X 12 X 3 inches. Two pieces of the same thickness were then cast between alternate layers of 3000 psi concrete. (There were intended to be three tests on each insulation, but the 3 inch thick sample of "Aerofoam" delaminated when stripping the forms. There was no apparent reason for the delamination. This left only two samples of the "Aerofoam".) The samples were then placed edgewise in the 300,000 lb. testing machine (plate 3) and, with the two outside layers of concrete being supported, the middle layer of concrete was loaded until the sample failed. The results of these tests were plotted for both total and unit stressstrain relationships (figs. 3 to 6).













IV. TESTING APPARATUS AND PROCEDURE

4.1 Testing Apparatus

The panels were tested in a testing frame with a 200,000 lb. hydraulic jack and pressure guage to apply the load. The jack and pressure guage were calibrated against a 200,000 lb. universal testing machine, the results of which can be seen in fig. 7. The testing frame had a fixed WF beam, against which the top of the panels were loaded, and a movable WF beam which sat on the hydraulic jack. The apparatus can be seen in fig. 8.

4.2 Testing Procedure

The movable WF beam was placed on top of the hydraulic jack and, in order to facilitate loading the panel into the frame, it was rigidly fixed to the frame by means of two angle irons and four C - clamps. A piece of 1/8 inch hard-board, cut the length of the WF beam and approximately $\frac{1}{2}$ inch wider than the load bearing

face, was then clamped to the WF beam, directly over its center. The panels were then tilted into the frame (manually for the 8 and 10 foot panels, and with the aid of a hydraulic fork lift for the 12 foot panels (plate 4)). The panels were placed so as to have the center of the load bearing face as close as possible over the center of the hydraulic jack and hardboard. This was done by marking the center of the movable WF beam with a felt pen and then leveling the WF beam along its length and width before clamping it to the test frame. An identical piece of hardboard was placed at the top of the panel, on the load bearing face, and the movable WF beam was unclamped from the test The panel was then leveled vertically frame. along its length and thickness with a 3 foot carpenter's level, and the jack was pumped up so that the panel was just bearing on the top piece of hardboard.

Six dial guages, each reading to 0.001 inches, were placed on the panel. One guage each, was

placed at the top and bottom of both faces, 6 inches in from each edge. The other two were placed at the center of each face. The guages were rigidly attached to the frame with magnetic bases so that they would not move during the test itself (plate 5). They were then zeroed and the test started.

The panel was loaded until the hydraulic pressure guage reached its first reading of 400 psi, or an actual load of 10 kips. All guages were read and the findings recorded. The load was increased in increments of 200 psi on the hydraulic pressure guage, or a little over 4 kips of actual load, until it appeared that failure was imminent. At this point the guages were removed and the panel was loaded until it failed.

A graph of centerline lateral deflection versus stress on the load bearing face was drawn for each panel tested. The graphs were set up such that if the load bearing face deflected inwards,

towards the non-load bearing face, the graph would run from left to right. The graphs run from right to left if the load bearing face deflected outwards, away from the non-load bearing face. The centerline delamination of the panel is also shown on the graphs. The plus sign indicates an actual separation of the core from the load bearing face and the minus sign indicates an actual compression of the "Aerofoam" center core.





V. PREDICTION OF LOAD CARRYING ABILITIES

Since load bearing sandwich panels are a relatively new innovation in the Canadian-American construction field, there are very few publications available which deal with their behaviour. The ACI Publication SP - 11, Symposium on Precast Concrete Wall Panels¹, presents the following:

"Precast wall panels used as bearing walls or columns loaded in plane of panel—The allowable direct compressive stress in the concrete for concentric loads, based on working stress design, should not exceed the following for normal weight concrete:

$$\mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{a}} = 0.2 \, \mathbf{f'}_{\mathbf{c}} \left[1 - \left(\frac{\mathbf{h}}{40 \, \mathbf{t}_{\mathbf{e}}} \right)^3 \right]$$

where h = Height or distance (span) between

supports (in.)

and $t_e = Effective$ thickness of precast wall (in.)"

As has been stated, this formula was not intended

for sandwich panels but rather for load bearing Since this thesis deals with the load walls. bearing abilities of sandwich panels, it was decided to apply the formula to the panels tested. The panels in question were loaded on one face only. Using the thickness of the load bearing face, as te in the formula, will result in a negative F_a for $\frac{n}{t_e}$ ratios greater than 40. The $\frac{n}{t_e}$ ratios, for all the panels with 2 inch load bearing faces, are greater than 40. The results of using the thickness of the load bearing face as ${\bf t}_{\rm e}$ in the formula are given in Table 1. A more meaningfull F_a results if the entire thickness of the panel is used as te, or if the entire concrete thickness is used as te. These results are also shown in Table 1.

Dr. E. Krynicki, as part of this overall study sponsored by the Canadian Prestressed Concrete Institute, prepared an unpublished paper at the University of Manitoba, on theoretical equations for the critical load on sandwich panels. His

equations were based on panels having the same thickness for the bearing and non-bearing faces. Since the test panels used did not have the same thickness for the bearing and non-bearing faces, some changes had to be made in the equation. His equation reads:

$$P_{cr} = \frac{(n \boldsymbol{\pi})^2 D S}{Sl^2 + (n \boldsymbol{\pi})^2 D}$$

in which:

 $P_{cr} = critical load per inch of width (kips/in.)$

$$D = \frac{B}{1 - V^2}$$

$$S = \frac{(c + t)^2}{c}$$

$$V = Poisson ratio$$

$$1 = length or height of panel (in.)$$

$$B = Bending stiffness of panel$$

$$G_c = Modulus of rigidity of core$$

$$c = core thickness (in.)$$

$$t = face thickness (in.)$$

Equations for the bending stiffness B were found in Frederik J. Plantema's book, Sandwich Construction².

These were:

$$B_{c} = \frac{1}{2} E_{f} t(c + t)^{2} \qquad \text{core}$$

$$B_{f} = \frac{1}{12} E_{f} t^{3} \qquad \text{face}$$

$$B_{t} = B_{c} + 2B_{f} \qquad \text{total}$$

where E_{f} = Modulus of elasticity of the concrete faces

These equations were also based on panels having the same thickness for bearing and non-bearing faces. The author, in conjunction with Dr. A. M. Lansdown, Head of the Dept. of Civil Engineering, University of Manitoba, modified these equations so that they would be applicable to panels in which the bearing and non-bearing thicknesses were not the same. The derivation is simply an extension of that used in the book² and the following equations result:

$$\begin{split} B_{f_1} &= 1/12 \ E_f \ t_1^3 & \text{face of thickness } t_1 \\ B_{f_2} &= 1/12 \ E_f \ t_2^3 & \text{face of thickness } t_2 \\ B_c &= 1/8 \ E_f \ \left[20^2 t_2 + 30 t_2^2 + 20^2 t_1 + 30 t_1^2 + 20 t_1 t_2 \\ &+ t_1 t_2^2 + t_1^3 + t_2^3 + t_1^2 t_2 \right] & \text{core} \end{split}$$

Upon substitution of $t_1 = t_2 = t$, the preceding equation becomes:

 $B = \frac{1}{2} E_{f} t(c + t)^{2}$ $B_{t} = B_{c} + B_{f_{1}} + B_{f_{2}}$ total

also S becomes

The modulus of rigidity of the core, G_c , was obtained from tests described in sect. 3.3. From the graph fig. 4, G_c is approximately e_q ual to 0.454 ksi.

 $\frac{c}{c} + \left(\frac{t_1 + t_2}{2}\right)^2 G_c$

The equation for the modulus of elasticity of the concrete faces, E_{f} , came from ACI 318 - 63 sect. 1102 a^{3} , which states:

 $E = w^{1.5}$ 33 f'_c psi

for normal weight concrete this becomes, $E = 57.4 f'_c$ ksi

The value of Poisson⁴ ratio used was 0.15. Poisson ratios of 0.1 and 0.2 were also used in the equation to see what effect the change

would have on the final f_{cr} , where $f_{cr} = P_{cr} / t_b$. The change in f_{cr} for V from 0.1 to 0.2 was less than 6 psi in all cases.

The value of n used was 1.

Ta	ble	1

PANEL	STEEL RATIO	HEIGHT (in)	THICKN BEAR. (in)	VESS TOTAL (in)	f'c (psi)	f _{ult} (psi)	$\frac{f_{ult}}{f_c}$	h tbear.	Fa bear. (psi)	$\frac{h}{t_c}$	Fa conc. (psi)	$\frac{f_{ult}}{F_{a_{conc.}}}$	<u>h</u> t _{total}	F _a total (psi)	<u>fult</u> ^{Fa} total	f _{cr} (psi)	<u>fult</u> fcr
9 - 1	Min	96	2	5.5	6440	2265	•352	48	- 935	27.43	872	2.60	17.45	1180	1.92	1524	1.49
9 - 2	Min	96	2	5.5	5360	2350	•438	48	- 780	27.43	726	3.24	17.45	984	2.39	1517	1.55
9 - 3	Min	96	2	5.5	5740	2015	•351	48	- 834	27.43	777	2.59	17.45	1052	1.91	1520	1.32
10- 1	Min	96	4	7.5	5800	2685	.463	24	907	17.45	1062	2.53	12.80	1122	2.39	1247	2.15
10- 2	Min	96	4	7.5	4385	3505	.798	24	686	17.45	805	4.35	12.80	848	4.13	1243	2.51
10- 3	Min	96	• 4	7.5	6150	3765	.612	24	963	17.45	1128	3.34	12.80	1189	3.16	1248	3.01
8 - 1	Min	120	2	5.5	5320	2770	•521	60	-2525	34.30	483	5.74	21.81	892	3.10	1476	1.88
8 - 2	Min	120	2	5.5	7930	2855	•360	60	-3765	34.30	720	3.96	21.81	1330	2.15	1496	1.90
8 - 3	Min	120	2	5.5	5810	2100	•362	60	-2760	34.30	528	3.97	21.81	975	2.15	1481	1.42
5 -11 5 -12 5 - 2 5 - 3	Min Min Min Min	120 120 120 120	4 4 4	7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5	7220 7220 7360 7430	3850 3635 4090 2885	•533 •510 •555 •389	30 30 30 30	834 834 472 333	21.81 21.81 21.81 21.81	1209 1209 1232 1242	3.19 3.01 3.32 2.32	16.00 16.00 16.00 16.00	1351 1351 1378 1391	2.85 2.69 2.97 2.07	1235 1235 1235 1235 1235	3.12 2.93 3.30 2.34
7 - 1	2XMin	120	2	5.5	5450	2350	.431	60	-2590	34.30	495	4.75	21.81	914	2.57	1477	1.59
7 - 2	2XMin	120	2	5.5	5980	2680	.448	60	-2840	34.30	543	4.93	21.81	1002	2.67	1482	1.81
7 - 3	2XMin	120	2	5.5	7505	2180	.290	60	-3565	34.30	681	3.20	21.81	1258	1.73	1494	1.46
4 - 1	2XMin	120	4	7.5	5980	2885	•482	30	691	21.81	1001	2.88	16.00	1120	2.57	1230	2.34
4 - 2	2XMin	120	4	7.5	5630	2275	•404	30	649	21.81	943	2.41	16.00	1052	2.16	1229	1.85
4 - 3	2XMin	120	4	7.5	5660	3720	•656	30	654	21.81	948	3.92	16.00	1060	3.51	1229	3.02
6 - 1	3XMin	120	2	5.5	5200	3975	•764	60	-2470	34.30	472	8.42	21.81	872	4.56	1475	2.69
6 - 2	3XMin	120	2	5.5	6340	3560	•562	60	-3005	34.30	575	6.19	21.81	1046	3.40	1485	2.39
6 - 3	3XMin	120	2	5.5	4455	1180	•265	60	-2120	34.30	404	2.92	21.81	746	1.58	1466	0.81
3 - 1	3XMin	120	4	7.5	4070	- 2030	•498	30	470	21.81	681	2.98 .	16.00	761	2.67	1220	1.66
3 - 2	3XMin	120	4	7.5	5480	2195	•400	30	633	21.81	918	2.39	16.00	1026	2.14	1228	1.78
3 - 3	3XMin	120	4	7.5	8060	2935	•363	30	931	21.81	1350	2.17	16.00	1510	1.94	1237	2.37
1 - 1	Min	144	2	5.5	5275	2515	•477	72.	-5100	41.20	- 93		26.20	760	3.31	1428	1.76
1 - 2	Min	144	2	5.5	6975	2680	•384	72	-6740	41.20	-123		26.20	1004	2.67	1448	1.85
1 - 3	Min	144	2	5.5	6090	2680	•440	72	-5880	41.20	-107		26.20	876	3.00	1439	1.86
2 - 1	Min	144	4	7.5	7150	3420	•478	、 36	388	26.20	1027	3.33	19.20	1272	2.69	1215	2.81
2 -27	Min	144	4	7.5	5275	3850	•730	36	386	26.20	757	5.08	19.20	939	4.10	1205	3.19
2 -22	Min	144	4	7.5	5275	3805	•721	36	286	26.20	757	5.02	19.20	939	4.10	1205	3.15

VI. DISCUSSION OF TESTS

6.1 Individual Panel Investigations

Panel 9 - 1

Refer to fig. 9 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 10 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect outwards, so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. The panel started to creep slowly and the applied load began to drop off slowly as the stress neared 1.0 ksi. At a stress of 2.0 ksi (i.e. a load of 48 kips), the deflection continued while the load dropped off by approximately 8.5 kips. It was apparent that failure was imminent. The panel was loaded to 54 kips, or 2.26 ksi stress, at which time the loading was stopped and the panel was observed. The deflection increased for a period of about 15 minutes while the load dropped off and remained steady at

37.4 kips, or 1.56 ksi stress. The first cracks appeared on the panel during this 15 minute period. Four cracks were noticed on the load bearing face, slightly above the center of the panel. The panel was still deflecting slowly when the last readings were taken and the guages removed. The center of the panel had deflected more than an inch during the 15 minutes. The load was then increased very quickly. It reached 48 kips or 2.0 ksi stress, at which point the panel failed by buckling. Delamination of the load bearing face from the center core and non-load bearing face was visible for about 18 inches on both sides of the failure crack. The only crack on the non-load bearing face appeared at failure, at the center of the panel.

64 11 6 3-6 1:5"2" Group 1. 1 A THE A SHE WELL AND A ME AND A SECOND CONTRACT TIG. 11 14.14 + + + Restant & + + + + Rate a till and The state of the set o Ó 2 Which is the state of the second of the state of the stat . + = Ó No. 9 No. 9 7×7 No. 9 wire 4×4 Wire wire 3 00 és . 3 www.m MWW/M 4.4.4.4 ÷ di tri -.



FIG. 10.

Panel 9 - 2

Refer to fig. 9 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 11 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the, panel started to deflect outwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. The panel started to creep slowly and the applied load started to drop off slowly as the load approached 44 kips, or 1.80 ksi stress. The load was increased in 4 kips increments to 52 kips or 2.10 ksi stress, at which point the loading was stopped and the panel observed for more than two hours. During this time the load dropped off to 47.4 kips, or 1.97 ksi stress, and the panel deflected approximately 0.11 inches. The loading was increased first to 52.4 kips and then to 56.3 kips, as the deflection continued to increase. The panel was allowed to stand and the load dropped off to 48.4 kips in about 10 minutes. The deflection increased as the load dropped off.

31
The panel was again loaded to 52.4 kips, at which time the deflection increased very rapidly, while the load dropped off quickly. The hydraulic jack was continuously pumped to try and maintain a load of 52.4 kips, or 2.10 ksi stress, when the panel broke. A horizontal tension crack appeared 6 inches below the center of the panel immediately before failure, and the panel broke at this crack. The non-load bearing face did not crack through entirely. A separation of the "Aerofoam" and non-load bearing face from the load bearing face was visible for more than 2 feet on either side of the failure crack (plate 6).



FIG. 11.

Panel 9 - 3

Refer to fig. 9 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 12 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. The load was holding fairly steadily but the center guages started to creep as the applied load reached 24 kips, or 1.0 ksi stress. As the load approached 30 kips, or 1.25 ksi stress, a partial delamination failure occured when the bottom 3 feet of the panel separated. The nonload bearing face and "Aerofoam" broke from the load bearing face. The load dropped off to about 27 kips and remained steady as the deflection increased slowly. Two tension cracks appeared on the non-load bearing face-one 2 inches below the center and the other 22 inches above the center. The load was then increased to 40 kips, or 1.67 ksi stress, at which time

another tension crack appeared on the non-load bearing face, 8 inches above the center. At a load of 44 kips, or 1.83 ksi stress the deflection of the bottom of the non-load bearing face had increased to the point at which it was being restrained by the bottom angle iron, which was clamped to the test frame. The load was increased to a little more than 48 kips, or 2.0 ksi stress, at which point the center of the non-load bearing face was being restrained from further deflection by the middle angle iron (plate 7). The load was then reduced to zero and the panel removed from the test frame. The load bearing face showed no evidence of cracking throughout the entire test.



FIG. 12.

Panel 10 - 1

Refer to fig. 13 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 14 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect outwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. The load held well up until 64 kips, or 1.3 ksi stress, but the deflection had started to creep slowly at 48 kips, or 1.0 ksi stress. The panel was allowed to stand for one and a half hours at a load of 64 kips. During this time the load dropped off to about 57 kips, while the deflection increased by 0.012 inches. The panel was loaded to 101 kips, or 2.1 ksi stress before the appearance of any cracking. Two tension cracks appeared on the load bearing face at this load-one $4\frac{1}{2}$ inches long, 1 foot above the center and the other 4 inches long, 3 inches above the center. The load dropped off to 99 kips and the deflection increased 0.018 inches in the

next 10 minutes. The panel was loaded to 129 kips, or 2.7 ksi stress and allowed to stand for 18 hours. The load drop-off was about 1 kip per minute for the first 5 or so minutes, along with an increase in deflection of 0.01 inches per minute. Many tension cracks appeared during this period. The load appeared to steady itself at about 103 kips during the 18 hour period. This was accompanied by a total increase in deflection of 0.455 inches. At the end of the 18 hour period the deflection and load drop-off could not be detected from the guages by eye but had to be timed. The load drop-off was 0.6 kips in 1 hour, along with an increase in deflection of 0.001 inches in 1 hour. The load was increased to 121 kips, or 2.5 ksi stress. at which point the panel failed drastically with a loud noise. It should be noted here that the failure load is lower than the previous maximum load. The bearing side cracked through, 14 inches below the center and total delamination occured between the load bearing face and the rest of the panel. There was no evidence of cracking on the non-load bearing face (plate 8).





FIG. 14.

Panel 10 - 2

Refer to fig. 13 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 15 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. Cracks appeared on the non-bearing tension face only as the load was increased. The first crack was noticed 1 inch up from the center, at a load of 85.4 kips. The second crack was noticed 6 inches below the center, at a load of 103 kips (plate 9). A third crack appeared 6 inches above the center, at a load of 119 kips. The load was increased to 144 kips, or 3 ksi stress when another crack appeared, 3 inches above the center. The panel was loaded to 160 kips and then observed, as the load was allowed to drop off. The deflection increased by 0.16 inches and the load dropped to 144 kips in 1 hour and 20 minutes. The panel was then reloaded very quickly to 168 kips,

or 3.5 ksi stress, when failure occured. The panel cracked through, 6 inches above the center and delamination of the load bearing face from the "Aerofoam" and non-load bearing face occured from the failure crack to the bottom of the panel. Concrete on the load bearing face was blown out from 6 to 9 inches around the failure crack when the panel broke. There was one more tension crack noticed on the non-load bearing face at failure.



Refer to fig. 13 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 16 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards, so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. This trend continued, with a very small increase in center deflection, until a load of 48 kips, or 1 ksi stress, was reached. At this point the center deflection remained constant as further load was applied. Two tension cracks were noticed on the non-load bearing face at a load of 52 kips-one 18 inches above the center and the other 6 inches below the center. The center deflection remained constant until the loading reached 96 kips, or 2.0 ksi stress, at which point it changed direction and the center of the panel started to move back to its original position. This trend continued as further load was applied, and at a load of 160 kips.

or 3.3 ksi stress the panel passed through its original position and the outside surface of the load bearing face changed from compression to tension due to the change in direction of the lateral deflection. The panel was loaded to 172 kips, or 3.6 ksi stress and allowed to stand for 45 minutes. The load dropped off to 160 kips and deflection increased 0.03 inches during this time. The load was increased to 180 kips but immediately dropped off to 178, then 168 kips. During this loading and dropping off process the deflection increased by 0.3 inches. The panel was reloaded to 176 kips and the deflection increased by 0.06 inches. It was then unloaded to 125 kips, or 2.6 ksi stress. During the unloading procedure the deflection decreased by 0.03 inches. Both the load and deflection held fairly steadily after the panel had been unloaded to 125 kips. The panel was reloaded to 176 kips, or 3.7 ksi stress. The load dropped off slightly while the panel crept slightly. The deflection increased 0.18 inches during reloading. The load was increased to about

178 kips, at which point a partial delamination failure occured and the load immediately started to drop off fairly quickly. The load had dropped off to about 168 kips when failure occured. Total delamination of the load bearing face from the "Aerofoam" and non-load bearing face occured. The load bearing face blew apart at about the center of the panel (plate 10).



Panel 8 - 1

Refer to fig. 17 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 18 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect outwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. The panel deflection started to creep slowly as the load reached 48 kips, but increased rapidly when the load was increased to 52 kips, or 2.2 ksi stress. No cracks had appeared to this point in the test. The panel was allowed to stand for about 5 minutes while the guages were removed. The load dropped to 48 kips during the 5 minutes. The load was then increased quite rapidly to 66.4 kips, or 2.7 ksi stress when failure occured. The failure was a combination of delamination and buckling. The panel cracked through its entire crosssection, with the failure crack situated 7 inches below center on the non-bearing face, and 10 inches below center on the load bearing face.

There were two other cracks on the load bearing face at 7 inches and 18 inches below center. The bottom half of the panel had completely delaminated, with the non-load bearing face and the "Aerofoam" separating from the load bearing face. There was no visible delamination of the top half of the panel (plate 11).

Group-8 1.5 2 2 (75) - 1 -No. 9 wire °¢ -4×4 8/8 w.w.m. 4-0% 15-4. No. 9 wire -4x4 8/8 www.m. No. 9 wire 9 FIG. 17 ب غ م م بدية لموجدتوا يود مد به خلا .



FIG. 18.

Panel 8 - 2

Refer to fig. 17 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 19 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. The load held well and the deflection did not start to creep until a load of 64 kips, or 2.6 ksi stress was reached. A crack then appeared on the non-bearing face, 19 inches above the center. The load dropped off about 4 kips in 15 minutes and was again increased to 64 kips. Another crack appeared on the non-bearing face, 2 inches below the center. The panel was deflecting fairly slowly at this point, but the deflection increased rapidly as the loading reached 68 kips. Another crack appeared, 31 inches above the center on the non-bearing face, as the load started to drop off. The load dropped off to 60 kips and the deflection increased 0.20 inches during

The panel was allowed to stand the next hour. for the next 3 days and 17 hours. At the end of this period, the load had dropped to 44 kips, or 1.8 ksi stress, and the deflection had increased more than 0.22 inches. The panel was reloaded to about 54.4 kips when the deflection increased very quickly and the guages were removed. Two tension cracks appeared on the non-bearing face during this time-one, 13 inches below the center, and the other 10 inches above the center. The load dropped off to about 48 kips in 15 minutes and was then increased to 52 kips, at which load failure occured. The panel did not seem to delaminate, but instead broke completely in two. The break was 10 inches above center on the non-bearing face, and 8 inches above center on the bearing face (plate 12).



Panel 8 - 3

Refer to fig. 17 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 20 for load-strain characteristics.

This panel had some shrinkage and handling cracks on the non-bearing face. A major crack, 10 inches below the center, ran for the entire width of the panel. Two other cracks-one 2 inches above the center, and the other 17 inches below the center, did not run the entire width of the panel but stopped short of the edges. As the load was applied the panel started to deflect outwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. The deflection started to creep at a load of 28 kips, or 1.2 ksi stress. The panel was loaded to 44.4 kips and allowed to stand for 15 minutes, while the guages were removed. The load dropped to 33.3 kips during this time. Load was then applied very quickly to 50.4 kips, where it stopped increasing while pumping continued. Pumping was stopped

and the load dropped off to about 26 kips in 1 minute. The load drop-off was accompanied by a gradual increase in deflection, until the panel failed at 26 kips. The failure was a combination of buckling and delamination. The panel cracked through, 10 inches below the center. There was also another tension crack on the load bearing face, 14 inches below the center. Delamination occured on the bottom part of the panel, with the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face separating from the load bearing face. There was no visible delamination of the upper part of the panel (plate 13).



FIG. 20.

Panel 5-01₁ and the second s

greener replaced, he chose has readed as the sec As the load was applied the panel started to a deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. There was no noticeable deflection creep or load drop-off upon loading to 125 kips, or 2.6 ksi stress. Two tension cracks appeared on the nonbearing face at a load of 125 kips. One was 13 inches above the center and the other was 41 inches above the center. Another tension crack, 2 inches above the center was noticed, at a load of 154 kips. The deflection had started to creep with the appearance of this crack, and the guages were removed at a load of 156 kips. The load was increased to 184 kips, or 3.8 ksi stress. Three more tension cracks opened up during this loading stage. One crack was 30 inches up from the center and the other two were 14 and 26 inches

58S

down from the center. The load started to drop off with the appearance of these cracks. As it appeared that failure was immenent upon further loading, the panel was unloaded and the guages replaced, in order to retest the panel. There was no visible evidence of delamination.





Panel 5 - 1_2

Refer to fig. 21 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 23 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was reapplied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. The panel was loaded to 144 kips, or 3.0 ksi stress, and allowed to stand. The load dropped to 140 kips in 10 minutes. The panel had started to creep at a load of 105 kips and the guages were removed after the 10 minute wait. The panel was loaded to 174 kips, or 3.6 ksi stress. when failure occured. The failure crack on the non-load bearing face appeared at failure and was 8 inches up from the center. Three cracks appeared on the bearing face--16 and 37 inches below the center, and the actual failure crack at 6 inches above the center. A small amount of concrete was blown out of the bearing face, around the failure crack, when the panel broke.

62

Delamination of the bearing face from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face occured on the top half of the panel only (plate 14).



Panel 5 - 2

Refer to fig. 21 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 24 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. Two shrinkage cracks were noticed on the nonbearing face, 5 inches below the center and 14 inches above the center. These cracks did not run the entire width of the face, but stopped short of the edges. At a load of about 100 kips, it was noticed that these cracks had extended all the way to one edge of the panel, but still stopped short of the other edge. A vertical crack on the load bearing face was noticed at a load of 155 kips. The crack was 1 inch off center and 13 inches long, starting 2 inches from the bottom of the panel. The crack had extended 2 inches at 160 kips, another 2 inches at 187 kips, and a final 2 inches at 191 kips.

The crack had opened up to the bottom of the panel at 187 kips. As the load was increased to 196.6 kips, or 4.1 ksi stress, the bottom of the panel started to delaminate. The load immediately dropped off to 188.6 kips and the panel failed. The bottom of the load bearing face blew apart and delamination of the bearing face from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face was visible to within 2 feet of the top of the panel. The two tension cracks on the non-bearing face extended through the entire face at failure. There were also two cracks which appeared on the bearing face at failure-one 21 inches above the center, and the other 18 inches below the center (plate 15).


Panel 5 - 3

Refer to fig. 21 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 25 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect outwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. The load did not hold well during this test but quickly dropped off about 1 kip before holding steadily after each load increment. The panel started to creep fairly quickly at a load of 105 kips, or 2.2 ksi stress, and the guages were removed. Delamination of the non-bearing face and "Aerofoam" from the bearing face became visible at the bottom of the panel, at a load of 110 kips. The load was increased to 138.3 kips, and the loading was stopped. The load imediately dropped to 130.7 kips and failure occured. The panel buckled and totally delaminated. The failure crack on the bearing face was 6 inches above the center. There were two cracks on the non-bearing face-one

14 inches above the center, and the other 29 inches above the center. The panel delaminated with the bearing face separating from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face (plate 16).



Panel 7. - 1 motor composited of the cost . The statement Refer to fig. 26 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 27 for load-strain characteristics. fares - - Berl attack of the benefiter free firms As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. Two tension cracks appeared on the non-bearing face at a load of 36 kips, or 1.5 ksi stress. The cracks were 5 inches and 25 inches below the center of the panel. The load started to drop off and the deflection started to creep when the cracks appeared. As the load was increased to 50 kips, or 2.1 ksi stress, two more tension cracks appeared on the non-bearing face. These cracks were 10 inches and 20 inches above the center of the panel. The guages were removed at 52.4 kips, as the panel was creeping fairly quickly. The load dropped to 46.4 kips in about 10 minutes. The panel was then loaded to 56.4 kips, or 2.35 ksi stress, when failure occured.

The panel broke completely in two. The failure was step-like, occuring 6 inches above the center on the bearing face and 9 inches above the center on the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face. Delamination of the bearing face from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face was visible for 2 to 3 feet down from the break on the bottom part of the panel. There was no visible delamination on the top part of the panel (plate 17).





7-1 CENTERLINE LATERAL DEFLECTION - INCHES

FIG. 27.

Panel 7 - 2

Refer to fig. 26 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 28 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. The panel was loaded to 48 kips, or 2.0 ksi stress, when a tension crack appeared on the non-bearing face, 10 inches below the center of the panel. The load dropped to about 45 kips in 5 minutes, and was then increased to 56 kips. The guages were removed at this load, as the panel was creeping rather quickly. Two more tension cracks appeared on the non-bearing face at 56 kips. They were 2 inches above the center and 26 inches below the center. The load dropped to 51 kips in 12 minutes. The load was then increased to 64.3 kips, or 2.7 ksi stress, where it remained constant as pumping continued. When the pumping was stopped, the load immediately dropped to 60

kips and the panel failed. The panel broke completely in two at 10 inches below the center. Delamination of the bearing face from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face was visible on the lower part of the panel only (plate 18).



7-2 CENTERLINE LATERAL DEFLECTION - INCHES

FIG. 28.

Panel 7 - 3

Refer to fig. 26 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 29 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect outwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. The panel was loaded to 44 kips, at which point the deflection started to creep fairly quickly and the guages were removed. The load had held fairly steadily up until this point, but dropped off to 40 kips during the next 10 minutes. The load was increased to 52.4 kips, or 2.2 ksi stress, and the panel failed. The failure was a combination of buckling and delamination. The failure crack was 1.5 inches above the center, on the bearing face and 8 inches above the center, on the non-bearing face. Numerous tension cracks appeared on the bearing face, immediately before failure. These cracks were situated from 3 feet below the center to 2.5 feet above the center. Delamination of

the bearing face from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face occured for the bottom 6 feet of the panel only (plate 19).



Panel 4 - 1

Refer to fig. 30 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 31 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect outwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. The panel started to creep at a load of 77 kips, or 1.6 ksi stress. The load held fairly steadily up to 113 kips. The guages were removed at this point and the load dropped off to 109 kips in 5 minutes. The panel was loaded to 138.4 kips, or 2.9 ksi stress, and allowed to stand. The load immediately dropped off to 129 kips and the panel failed. The failure was a combination of delamination and buckling. The failure crack on the load bearing face was 6 inches above the center. Concrete was broken out of the load bearing face for a distance of 9 inches above the failure crack. About 2 inches of reinforcing steel was exposed in the vicinity of the break.

There were two cracks on the non-bearing faceone 8 inches below the center, and the other 2 feet above the center. Total delamination had occured. The bearing face separated from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face for all but 2 feet of the panel's length. The bearing face separated from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face for the bottom 2 feet of the panel. A joint in the "Aerofoam" occured at this point, and for the next 2 feet the non-bearing face separated from the "Aerofoam" and load bearing face. There was then a 6 inch transition zone, where the "Aerofoam" left the bearing face and joined the non-bearing face, for the rest of the panel's length (plate 20).





Panel 4 - 2

Refer to fig. 30 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 32 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect outwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. The panel was loaded to 109 kips, or 2.3 ksi stress, and allowed to stand. Delamination of the bearing face from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face was visible on the bottom 6 feet of the panel. The deflection was increasing at a good rate as the guages were removed. The load dropped off continuously and read 97 kips in 10 minutes. The load continued to drop off slowly and the panel failed 5 minutes later, at a load of about 93 kips. Failure was a combination of buckling and delamination. The failure crack was 9 inches up from the center on the bearing face and 10 inches up from the center on the non-bearing Total delamination occured with the bearing face. face separating from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face (plate 21).



Panel 4^{-3} de crúder, re of de lardra brach de tr neers the feiture appressed to be generally. Refer to fig. 30 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 31 for load-strain characteristics. leader of accordence had been bloom out of the As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. The panel was loaded to 60 kips when two tension cracks were noticed on the non-bearing face. The first crack was 26 inches above the center and was through the entire section. The second crack was 2 inches above the center and was only 6 inches through the section. The load dropped to 56 kips in 10 minutes. The second tension crack had extended another 2 inches at 81 kips, and another inch at 105 kips. The crack was through the entire section at a load of 109 kips. The panel was loaded to 128.8 kips, or 2.7 ksi stress. At this load the panel started to creep rapidly and the guages were removed. The load was increased to 178.4 kips, or 3.7 ksi stress, and then dropped off to 172.2 kips, when the panel failed. There

was no visible evidence of delamination in the panel. The failure appeared to be due wholly to buckling. The failure crack on the bearing face was 1 inch up from the center. One to two inches of concrete had been blown out of the bearing face, in the vicinity of the failure crack, for a distance of 8 inches up the panel. The failure crack on the non-bearing face was 11 inches above center.



Panel: 6 - 1 total assessment of the state of your case and en de la segur de provincia de la segur Refer to fig. 34 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 35 for load-strain characteristics. face was a prevense. In declaring that commend As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface as of the load bearing face was being put into compression at first, due to the lateral deflection. This panel was cracked in two places on the non-bearing face, while being placed into the test frame. The cracks were 14 and 34 inches. above the center. The panel was loaded to 85.4 kips, or 3.5 ksi stress. At this load, the panel was creeping fairly rapidly and the guages were removed. The load was increased to 95.3 kips, or 3.9 ksi stress, when failure occured. The failure was a combination of delamination and buckling. Total delamination occured with the bearing face separating from the "Aerofoan" and non-bearing face. The nonbearing face did not break through completely. The bearing face broke at 2 inches below the

center. There were approximately 9 cracks on the bearing face, at a distance of from 5 to 8 feet from the bottom of the panel (plate 22). The reason for the cracks on the load bearing face was a reversal in deflection that occured near the end of the test. The guages were removed before the panel deflected back to its original position, but by the end of the test it had most probably passed through its original position and placed the outside surface of the load bearing face into tension due to the change in direction of the lateral deflection.





FIG_ 35.

Refer to fig. 34 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 36 for load-strain characteristics.

Panel-6 - 2 to have reason the second at. The second

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. There was less than 0.015 inches change in the center guages as the panel was loaded to 30 kips. The deflection then changed direction and the outside surface of the load bearing face went from compression to tension due to the change in the lateral deflection. The panel was loaded to 77 kips, or 3.2 ksi stress. The panel started to creep rapidly at this load and the guages were removed. The load dropped to 72.7 kips in about 5 minutes. The load was increased to 85.4 kips and failure occured. The non-bearing face did not crack through. The failure crack on the bearing face was 26 inches below center. Delamination occured from the bottom of the panel

to about 6 inches below the center. The nonbearing face separated from the "Aerofoam" and bearing face for the bottom 6 inches of the panel. The bearing face then separated from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face for the next 15 inches. There was a joint in the "Aerofoam" at this position and the delamination again changed back to where the non-bearing face was alone. This type of separation continued until delamination was no longer visible (plate 23).



6-2 CENTERLINE LATERAL DEFLECTION - INCHES

FIG. 36

Panel 6 - 3

Refer to fig. 34 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 37 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect outwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. Delamination had started to occur, and was visible very early in the test. The deflection was greater than 0.46 inches at a load of 14.5 kips, or 0.6 ksi stress, Delamination of the bearing face from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face was visible from the center of the panel to the top. Numerous tension cracks appeared on the bearing face. These cracks were spaced from the center of the panel to within about 1 foot of the top. The deflection continued to increase rapidly as the load was applied. The guages were removed at a load of 24.3 kips, or 1.01 ksi stress. The deflection was greater than 0.7 inches at this load. The top part of the panel continued to

delaminate and a gap of up to half an inch could be seen between the bearing face and the "Aerofoam". The panel failed in delamination at a load of 28.3 kips. At failure, there were as many as 14 tension cracks on the bearing face, none of which could be called a failure crack. There was no visible delamination of the bottom 4 feet of the panel (plate 24 and 25). The buckling of the panel was strictly from the center to the top, and all but one of the cracks on the load bearing face was above the center of the panel.



6 - 3 CENTERLINE LATERAL DEFLECTION - INCHES

FIG. 37.

Panel 3 - 1

Refer to fig. 38 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 39 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect outwards, so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. The load started to drop off and the deflection started to creep, at a load of about 64 kips. The guages were removed at 72.7 kips, or 1.5 ksi stress. The load dropped off to 66.4 kips in 10 minutes. The panel was then loaded to 97.3 kips, or 2.0 ksi stress, at which load it failed. No cracks were noticed on the panel before failure. The panel completely delaminated, with the bearing face separating from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face. The bearing face broke through, 18 inches above the center. The non-bearing face did not break through, but did have two cracks-at 5 and 18 inches above the center (plate 26).





FIG. 39.

Panel 3 - 2

Refer to fig. 38 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 40 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect outwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into tension due to the lateral deflection. The load held well as the panel was loaded to 85 kips. The guages were removed at a load of 105.3 kips, or 2.2 ksi stress, as the deflection had started to increase rapidly. The deflection increased as the load continued to drop off. Numerous tension cracks appeared on the bearing face, from 1 foot below the center to 2 feet above the center. Delamination was visible at the top of the panel. The load dropped fairly quickly to 97.3 kips and then continued to drop off slowly. The load reached about 93.3 kips in 10 minutes, and the panel failed. Total delamination of the bearing face from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face occured. There
were 18 tension cracks on the bearing face at failure. The failure crack was 10 inches above the center on the load bearing face. There were 4 cracks on the non-bearing face at 8 inches down from the center, and 4, 9, and 21 inches up from the center (plate 27).



FIG. 40.

Panel 3 - 3

Refer to fig. 38 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 41 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. At a load of 64 kips, delamination of the top 2 to 3 feet of the panel became noticeable. The bearing face had separated from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face. The load was increased to 101 kips. A tension crack appeared on the non-bearing face, 6 inches above the center. The panel had started to creep at 101 kips and the guages were removed at 105 kips. The load was increased to 120 kips, or 2.5 ksi stress, and a picture was taken of the top part of the panel (plate 28). The load was then increased to 140.3 kips, at which load the panel failed. Total delamination occured with the bearing face separating from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing

face. The failure crack was 15 inches above center on the bearing face and 17 inches above center on the non-bearing face (plate 29).



FIG. 41.

Panel 1 - 1

Refer to fig. 42 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 43 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. A tension crack appeared, 10 inches up from the center on the non-bearing face, at a 25 kip load. The load was increased to 46 kips when another tension crack appeared on the non-bearing face, 21 inches above the center. The panel was then loaded to 60.3 kips, or 2.5 ksi stress. The deflection increased rapidly at this load. The guages were recorded and removed, while the panel was still creeping. Two tension cracks appeared on the non-bearing face, 7 and 22 inches below the center. The load dropped to 54.4 kips in 10 minutes, and the deflection appeared to have stopped. The panel was allowed to stand for one and a half hours.

The load had dropped to 49 kips by the end of this time. The load was then increased very quickly and the panel failed at a load of 52.4 kips. The panel buckled, with the failure crack occuring 1 inch above the center, on the non-bearing face, and right at the center on the bearing face. There was very slight visible delamination in the vicinity of the failure crack. A vertical crack ran between the bearing face and the "Aerofoam", for a distance of 1 to 2 feet on either side of the failure crack (plate 30).

						ال المراجع الم المراجع المراجع المراجع المراجع المراجع
	6	5-6	12	- 5-6	6	
F16 42						Group_
			Z 2 9	4 x 4		
	θwire	8, 8, 8, 8, 8, 8, 8, 8, 8, 8, 8, 8, 8, 8	₹ ₹	ê, 8 8 ww.j	<u>9</u> Х Т	



1-1 CENTERLINE LATERAL DEFLECTION - INCHES

Panel 1 - 2

Refer to fig. 42 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 44 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. The panel started to creep and the load started to drop off at a load of about 50 kips. The panel was loaded to 64.3 kips, or 2.7 ksi stress. Two tension cracks opened up on the non-bearing face, 14 inches on either side of the center. The load immediately dropped off and the panel began to creep quickly. The load dropped off to 61 kips in 10 minutes and was then reloaded to 64.3 kips. The deflection increased more than 0.3 inches during the reloading. Two more tension cracks appeared on the non-bearing face, 3 and 22 inches below the center. The top and bottom guages were removed, leaving only the center guages on the panel. The panel was allowed

to stand for two hours. The load dropped to 52.4 kips and the guages increased by 0.3 inches during this time. The center guages were removed. The load was increased very quickly to 60 kips and the panel failed. Failure was mostly buckling along with some visible delamination. The failure crack was 3 inches below center on the bearing face and 2 inches below center on the non-bearing face. A splitting of the bearing face from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face was visible for about 3 feet up from the failure crack (plate 31).



1-2 CENTERLINE LATERAL DEFLECTION - INCHES

FIG. 44.

Panel: 1 - 3 Construction application of the test

Refer to fig. 42 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 45 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. A tension crack was noticed on the non-bearing face, at a load of 36.4 kips. The crack was 13 inches above the center and only went half way through the section. A similar crack was noticed at a load of 52.4 kips. This crack was 15 inches below the center on the non-bearing face. As the load reached 60.3 kips, or 2.7 ksi stress, another crack opened on the non-bearing face. This crack went through the entire section and was 2 inches above the center. The two other cracks also cracked through the entire section at 60.3 kips. The load dropped off to 58.3 kips in 10 minutes. The panel was creeping fairly quickly and the guages were removed

(plate 32). The load continued to drop to 53 kips. The panel was then reloaded to 64.3 kips, when failure occured. The panel broke completely in two. The failure cracks were 8 inches below center on the bearing face and 7 inches below center on the non-bearing face. There was no visible delamination in the bottom part of the panel. The top part of the panel appeared to be almost completely delaminated, with the bearing face splitting from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face.



110

1-3 CENTERLINE LATERAL DEFLECTION - INCHES

Panel 2 - 1 Refer to fig. 46 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 47 for load-strain characteristics.

This panel had a number of shrinkage cracks on the non-bearing face. These cracks were about half way through the section and did not run to either edge. They were situated at 40, 33, 25, and 13 inches below the center, and 7 inches above the center. As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. At a load of 85.4 kips, the crack 7 inches above the center had cracked through to one edge. The cracks at 7 inches above center and 13 inches below center were cracked through the entire section, at a load of 152 kips (plate 33). The load was increased to 163.9 kips, or 3.4 ksi stress. All the original shrinkage cracks went through and another one opened up at 22 inches above the center, on the non-bearing

face. The load dropped to 156 kips in 25 minutes. Another crack opened 2 inches below the center, on the non-bearing face. As soon as this crack opened, the deflection increased 0.04 inches. The load continued to drop off and had reached 150 kips in an hour and a half. The panel was then unloaded and removed from the frame.





Panel 2 - 2_1

Refer to fig. 46 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 48 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. There was a very small increase in deflection as the panel was loaded. The deflection was less than 0.02 inches at a load of 44 kips, or 0.9 ksi stress. As the load was increased from 44 kips, the deflection changed direction and the panel started to move back towards the original The panel was still moving back towards position. the original position at a load of 105 kips. The load had started to drop off slightly, but the panel had not started to creep, at a load of 125 kips. The panel passed through its original position at a load of 144 kips, or 3.0 ksi stress. The panel began to creep very slowly at a load of 164 kips. The panel was loaded to

184.6 kips, or 3.85 ksi stress, and allowed to stand for 18 hours. The load dropped to 158 kips and the deflection increased 0.25 inches during the 18 hours. The panel was unloaded in 20 kip increments, and the deflection recorded. There was a permanent set of 0.125 inches at the center of the panel. There was no visible evidence of delamination having occured, and there were no cracks anywhere on the panel. The panel was taken out of the test frame, rotated 180° about the vertical axis, and replaced in the test frame to be retested as panel number $2 - 2_2$ (plate 34).



Panel 2 - 2_2

Refer to fig. 46 for dimensions and reinforcement, and fig. 49 for load-strain characteristics.

As the load was applied the panel started to deflect inwards so that the outside surface of the load bearing face was being put into compression due to the lateral deflection. There was a fairly small increase in deflection, as the panel was loaded. The deflection was less than 0.06 inches at a load of 96 kips, or 2.0 ksi stress. As the load was increased from 96 kips, the deflection changed direction and the panel started to move back towards the original position. The load started to drop off slowly at a load of about 144 kips, or 3.0 ksi stress. The panel had started to creep slowly at a load of 154 kips. The panel passed through the original position at a load of 162 kips, or 3.4 ksi stress. The panel was loaded to 176.3 kips, or 3.7 ksi stress, and allowed to stand. The load dropped to 172.2 kips in 6 minutes, and the guages were

removed. The load dropped off to 163.5 kips during the next hour and a half. The panel was quickly loaded to 182.5 kips, when failure occured. The failure was a combination of delamination and buckling. The bearing face separated from the "Aerofoam" and non-bearing face for the top 5 feet of the panel. The failure crack was 33 inches above the center on the non-bearing face, and 28 inches above center on the bearing face. A small amount of concrete blew out around the failure crack, on the bearing face.



6.2 Panel Deflection

Analyzing any one particular panel as a whole, one would expect the deflection to be away from the load bearing face due to the eccentric load, such that it would be put into compression due to the lateral deflection. As is evident from the Stress - Deflection graphs, this happened in only 15 of the 31 tests. In 12 of the 31 tests, the deflection was such that the load bearing face was put into tension and in the remaining 4 of the 31 tests, the deflection was such that the load bearing face went from compression to tension. This behaviour is perhaps best explained by looking at the load bearing face itself. As far as the load bearing face is concerned, it has no preference as to which way it will deflect. If we now look at the panel as a whole, it is evident that it will deflect into that shape which requires the least energy to assume. In order for the load bearing face to deflect inwards and be put into compression, a shear stress will be set up all along the

interface between the load bearing face and the "Aerofoam" insulation. If the bond between the "Aerofoam" insulation and the concrete load bearing face is strong enough, a shear stress should be set up and the panel should deflect in, so that the load bearing face goes into compression. If, on the other hand, the bond between the "Aerofoam" insulation and the concrete load bearing face is, for some reason, not strong enough, it may require less energy to break the bond between the insulation and concrete rather than set up a shear stress all along it. This should result in a separation of the insulation from the load bearing face, at the center of the panel. The load bearing face should then deflect out, and the outside surface would thus be placed into tension due to the lateral deflection. This explanation appears to be backed up by a majority of the test results. Ten of the 12 panels that deflected out, such that the load bearing face went into tension, did actually separate at the interface between the "Aerofoam" insulation and the concrete load bearing face. Nine of the

15 panels that deflected in, such that the load bearing face went into compression, did actually compress the insulation between the two concrete faces. One of the panels that deflected in so that the load bearing face was put into compression had the insulation compressed at the start of the test, but it then separated from the concrete load bearing face as the panel deflection reversed direction. Three of the 4 panels that went from compressed.

As has already been stated in the discussion of each individual test, there was a fair amount of cracking in over half of the panels. In most cases cracks would appear on the non-bearing face well before the ultimate load was reached. These cracks, would in turn cause an increase in deflection. Yet, if loading had been ceased at the first appearance of cracking, the panels would easily have been able to maintain that load. This is backed up by the fact that, even with the cracking and deflection, the panels

were still able to maintain increasing loads. The panels, as a whole, exhibited a fairly good ductile behaviour, being able to maintain fairly substantial loads, when conditions were such that there were many surface cracks and increasing deflections.

In a solid panel, when a crack appears on the tension surface the ultimate capacity of the panel is close at hand. If more load was applied, the crack would continue to get larger and failure would most certainly occur. This, however, is not necessarily the case with load bearing sandwich panels. If a sandwich panel has deflected (so that the outside surface of the load bearing face has been put into tension due to the lateral deflection), and a crack occurs on the load bearing face, the ultimate capacity of the panel may still be a long way off. As further load is applied, the deflection will continue to increase and the crack will go further into the concrete section. As this happens, the concrete area of the load bearing face through which the load is transferred,

gets smaller. This increases the compressive stress in the vicinity of the crack. As the deflection increases, the bending stress in the vicinity of the crack also increases. (It is this type of action which in a solid panel causes failure immediately following the opening of a crack.)

The test panels deflected such that there were tension cracks on the load bearing face in 15 of the tests. In 12 of these tests the cracks did not appear until immediately before failure. In the remaining 3 tests however, (these being 9 - 1, 10 - 1, and 6 - 3) there was a difference of more than 400 psi between the stress at which the cracks opened and the stress at which the panels failed. This would seem to indicate that there was some sort of a stress transfer between the load bearing and non-bearing faces. It is most probable that some of the bending stress was transferred through the "Aerofoam" insulation and into the concrete non-bearing face in the

vicinity of the cracks.

6.3 Panel Height

From the graphs of f_{ult}/f'_c vs h/t_b and h/t_t , figs. 50, and 51, the scatter makes it difficult to draw any one particular line. The same comment is applicable to the graphs of f_{ult}/F_a and f_{ult}/f_{cr} vs Height, Fig. 52. Bearing the results of these graphs in mind, the author believes it would be safe to assume that, in the height range of 8 to 12 feet, or h/t_t from 12 to 27, the change in height, or h/t_t ratio, did not make a very large difference in the ultimate stress that the panels took. The general downward trend that would be expected in the ultimate stress, as the h/t ratio increased did not appear to any great extent in the test results.

6.4 Reinforcement Ratio

From the results of the graph of f_{ult}/F_a and f_{ult}/f_{cr} vs Steel Ratio, fig. 53, the author

believes it would be safe to assume that increasing the steel in the load bearing face does not increase the ultimate stress of the panel at all. The panels with minimum steel were as strong, if not stronger, than those with two and three times the steel in the load bearing face. The only difference, if any, that the increase in steel appeared to make was a slight reduction in the panel's deflection. In 19 of the 29 panels, cracks appeared long before the ultimate load was reached. Five of the six 8 foot panels and four of the five 12 foot panels, all having minimum steel, cracked early in the tests. Three of the six 10 foot panels, having minimum steel cracked early in the tests. Three of the six 10 foot panels having 2 times minimum steel cracked early in the tests, and two of the six 10 foot panels having 3 times minimum steel, cracked early in the tests.

6.5 Shear Connectors

The presence of only minimal shear connectors

in all the test panels did not cause any problems. even with the fairly large loads. The shear connectors not only hold the two concrete faces together, they also act to control the location of cracks. In a large majority of the panels, the closest crack to the center of the panel was 2 inches, and in no case did failure occur within 1 inch of the center. In panel 6 - 3(plate 24), the upper half of the panel delaminated and numerous cracks appeared on it. Both the delamination and cracking had pretty well ceased at the center of the panel. The control on the delamination and cracking is believed to have been caused by the presence of a shear connector at the center of the panel.

6.6 Insulation

As is evident from the graphs fig. 1, 2, 4, and 6, of which the results are shown in Table 3, "Styrofoam" has better qualities as a core material than "Aerofoam", for use in load bearing sandwich panels. It is the belief of the author that delamination of panels would be greatly reduced and the f_{ult} values much less scattered if "Styrofoam" had been used rather than "Aerofoam" in the test panels.

Table 3

	$^{\rm E}$ comp	$^{\mathrm{G}}\mathbf{c}$	Etension
	psi	psi	psi
"Styrofoam"	750	625	850
"Aerofoam"	210	454	330

The delamination, in all but two isolated cases, was such that the load bearing face separated from the "Aerofoam" insulation and the non-bearing face. The two exceptions happened for about 2 feet at the bottom of panels 4 - 1 and 6 - 2. In both cases, the "Aerofoam" insulation had a joint at the spot where it separated from the non-bearing face. It is for this reason that the author recommends the use of continuous pieces of insulation in the manufacturing of load bearing sandwich panels.




		Bearing Thickness	Δ in		Bearing Thicknee	e 2 in
	5	Steel Ratio 1		5	Steel Ratio 1	
	4	•				
	fult o Fa			$\frac{f_{ult}}{F_{a}}$		•
						•
140	$\frac{f_{ult}}{f_{cr}} = \frac{2}{1}$			fult f _{cr}		
		8 10 Height — e	12 FFT		8 10 нетонт	12 - FFFT
			FIC	5 . 5 2.		



6.7 Load Prediction

It is the belief of the author that the A. C. I. formula, $F_a = .2 f'_c \left[1 - \left(\frac{h}{40 t_e}\right)^3\right]$, is really not applicable for design loads on load bearing sandwich panels. The results shown in Table 1, show that the only way to get reasonable values for F_a is to use the entire panel thickness as t_e in the formula. This leads to safety factors, which vary from 1.58 to 4.10, with 20 of 31 falling under the value of 3.00.

The use of this formula for design purposes would raise the question as to what to use for the value of t_e . As has been stated, reasonable values of F_a result when the entire panel thickness is used as t_e . The $\frac{h}{t_e}$ values range from 12.80 to 26.20 for these cases. Carrying this idea to an extreme, it would be quite possible to design a panel which had a very thick insulation core, but relatively thin concrete face, and hence a fairly low $\frac{h}{t_e}$ ratio. This would lead to a fairly high F_a value, when, in fact, the

panel may not be safe under that particular design load.

A more reasonable approach towards a design formula appears to be the use of a modified version of Dr. E. Krynick's formula for f_{cr} . Using one half of f_{cr} as a design loads yields safety factors as shown in Table 2. These values range from 1.62 to 6.60 where only 5 of 31 are below 3.00 and 4 of these five are above 2.60. The value of 1.62 comes from test panel 6 - 3, which as has been previously stated, delaminated and failed at a very low stress and is not believed to have been an average test panel.

The author would therefore like to propose, for design, the use of:

$$f_{design} = \frac{f_{cr}}{2}$$

which gives a mean safety factor of 4.31 for this series of tests.

Table 2

PANEL	f_{ult}	•5 f _{cr}	S.F.
principation and the state of the state of the state	psi	psi	
9 - 1	2265	762	2.98
9 - 2	2350	759	3.10
9 - 3	2015	760	2.64
10- 1	2685	624	4.30
10- 2	3505	622	5.02
10- 3	3765	624	6.02
8 - 1	2770	738	3.76
8 - 2	2855	748	3.80
8 - 3	2100	741	2.84
5 -11	3850	618	6.24
5 -12	3635	618	5.86
5 - 2	4090	618	6.60
5 - 3	2885	618	4.68
7 - 1	2350	739	3.18
7 - 2	2680	741	3.62
7 - 3	2180	747	2.92
4 - 1	2885	615	4.68
4 - 2	2275	615	3.70
4 - 3	3720	615	6.04
6 - 1	3975	738	5.38
6 - 2	3560	743	4.78
6 - 3	1180	733	1.62
3 - 1	2030	610	3.32
3 - 2	2195	614	3.56
3 - 3	2935	618	4.74
1 - 1	2515	714	3.52
1 - 2	2680	724	3.70
1 - 3	2680	720	2.72
2 - 1	3420	608	5.62
2 -21	3850	603	6.38
2 -22	3805	603	6.30

6.8 Code Restrictions

Load bearing sandwich panels go unmentioned in both Canadian and American building codes. The closest the codes come to load bearing sandwich panels is to mention load bearing walls. The National Building Code of Canada 1965⁵, places the following restrictions on load bearing walls:

"4.5.8.3 (1)

(a) for walls subject to compression over the whole of the critical section the average compressive stress shall not exceed

$$f_{c} = 0.225 f'_{c} \left[1 - \left(\frac{h}{40 t} \right)^{3} \right]$$

where h = vertical distance between supports

t = thickness of walls

(4) Bearing walls shall have a thickness of at least 1/25 of the unsupported height or width, whichever is the shorter." The A. C. I. counterpart to the N. B. C. formula for compressive stress has been discussed in sections 5 and 6.7. These formulas differ by 12.5%, due strictly to the use of 0.200 f'_c in the A. C. I. formula and 0.225 f'_c in the N. B. C. formula. The comments made in sections 5 and 6.7 on the A. C. I. formula also apply to the N. B. C. formula.

In order to get a positive value from the $\left[1 - \left(\frac{h}{40}\right)^3\right]$ part of the formula a minimum t of more than 2.4, 3.0, and 3.6 inches must be used on 8, 10, and 12 foot panels respectively. Using a t of 1/25 of the unsupported height results in minimum t values of 3.84, 4.80, and 5.76 inches for the 8, 10, and 12 foot panels respectively. This restriction alone would allow the use of only the three 8 foot panels which had a 4 inch load bearing face.

As is apparent from the panel test results, all of the panels carried substantial loads, and could definitely be used to advantage in the

construction industry.

It appears to the author that the current code restrictions for load bearing walls are not strictly applicable to load bearing sandwich panels.

VII. CONCLUSIONS

The equation $F = (.2 \text{ or } .225) f'_c \left[1 - \left(\frac{h}{40} \frac{h}{t_e} \right)^3 \right]$ is not applicable to load bearing sandwich panels. The results obtained are overly conservative and in some cases yield negative values to panels which had a fairly high ultimate strength.

A modified version of Dr. E. Krynicki's equation for the critical stress per running foot, $\frac{P_{cr}}{t_b} = \frac{(n\pi)^2}{Sl^2 + (n\pi)^2} D$, gave much more reasonable results when applied to the test panels. This equation can be readily applied after a simple lab test has been performed to obtain the value of the shear modulus of the core material, G_c.

The use of one half of the value obtained from Dr. E. Krynicki's equation, as a design stress, appeared to give relatively good safety factors to all panels tested.

The results of the tests performed on both the "Styrofoam" and "Aerofoam" core material suggest the use of "Styrofoam" in load bearing sandwich panels, due to its higher G_c value of 0.625 ksi, as compared to 0.454 ksi for "Aerofoam".

There was no marked change in the load carrying abilities of panels which had variations in height of from 96 to 144 inches, or variations in $\frac{h}{t_t}$ of from 12 to 27, or variations in the reinforcement ratio in the load bearing face of from 1 to 2 to 3.

The results of the panel tests themselves indicate the practicality of using load bearing sandwich panels.

VIII. RECOMMENDATIONS

It is the recommendation of the author that further tests on load bearing sandwich panels of similar and increased height, and $\frac{h}{t_t}$ ratios be conducted to:

Substantiate the use of $\frac{f_{cr}}{2}$ as the design stress per running foot.

Investigate panel behaviour with more and different kinds of shear connectors.

Investigate panel behaviour with steel ratios less than that allowed by the code.

Investigate the effect of creep and shrinkage on delamination and deflection of panels under long term loading.

Investigate the long term effect of high variations in termperature on the outside face of the panels.

The author would also like to recommend the consideration of adoption of load bearing sandwich panels into the codes along with their own set of design restrictions.

IX. <u>APPENDICES</u>

9.1 Appendix A: Load - Deflection Readings

Guages 1, 2, and 3, were on the load bearing face. Guages 4, 5, and 6, were on the non-load bearing face. Guages 1 and 4 were on the centerline of the panel, 6 inches down from the top. Guages 3 and 6 were on the centerline of the panel, 6 inches up from the bottom. Guages 2 and 5 were at the center of the panel.

The data had to be broken down before the stress vs deflection graphs could be drawn. The movement of guages 1 and 3 had to be averaged to see how their motion affected the movement of guage 2. If their motion was in the same direction as that of guage 2 the averaged value was subtracted from the guage 2 reading. If the averaged value of guages 1 and 3 was in the opposite direction as that of guage 2 it was added to the guage 2 reading. The same procedure was followed with guages 4, 5, and 6. The final difference between the guage 2 and guage 5 reading was also plotted on the stress vs deflectiom graphs.

Panel 9 - 1

Poured - July 25/69

Tested - August 7/69

LOAD

PUMP psi	ACTUAL kips	STRESS ksi	1	2	(inches	x 10 ⁻³)	·	'n
and a second			······································	~		en an en a 1949 en anter en an	<u></u>	<u> </u>
0	0	0	5-00	10-00	6-00	5-00	15-00	2 00
400	10.00	•42	-03	-33	-10	7 <u>-0</u> 0	12-60	
600	15.00	.62	-06	-57.	-27	24-70 205	14-09	2-91
800	20.00	.83	-09	-65	-26	-y_ ∞0/	8-94	-(2)
1000	24.25	1.01	-12	-80	-40	- 74	-41	<u>ر</u> مــ
1200	28,28	1.18	-21	11-02	-74	-00	-20	-49
1400	32.32	1.35	-25	12-27	-76	- 19	12-02	-22
1600	36.36	1.51	-33	-62		-08	5-02	-10
1800	40.40	1.68	-/ 1	12-1/	-02		-29	-05
2000	44.44	1.85	_/9	-66	-07 		12-88	1-94
2200	48.41	2.02	-65	13-01	7.02	, - 22	-34	-85
2400	52.38	2.18	5-81	15-03	7-03	-05	11-05	-59
0.000	राज्यत्व १८४ हे ^{र्न}	0.00)-01	16	/-10	3-11	9-73	1-31
5.55 77/193	지만 말했	- 「「」	د با در اند. ایند اند	27.60	1121 A	7	1164-1 2 - Z	****// Cl. Cl.
i de la composition de la comp	28.29 38.29			19-62	6-63	anti kas See Car	0-40 0-40	27722 19455

Poured - July 29/69

Tested - August 11/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inche	s X 10 ⁻³)		
<u>psi</u>	kips	ksi	1	2	3	4	5	6
0	0	0	6-00	10-00	5-00	7-00	10-00	12-00
400	10.00	•42	06	-40	-05	6-95	9–60	11-93
600	15.00	.62	-11	-77	-10	-89	-24	-85
800	20.00	.83	-15	11-13	-18	-83	8-83	-77
1000	24.25	1.01	-19	-44	-24	-78	-49	-68
1200	28.28	1.18	-23	-84	-32	-73	-09	-59
1400	32.32	1.35	-26	12-17	-38	-68	7-73	-50
1600	36.36	1.51	-29	-57	-45	-62	-30	-40
1800	40.40	1.68	-32	13-05	-53	-54	6-83	-25
2000	44.44	1.85	-37	-65	-65	-44	-19	-03
2200	48.41	2.02	-41	14-45	-80	-31	5-38	10-78
2400	52.38	2.18	-48	15-45	6-05	-15	4-38	-43
2200	48.41	2.02	-55	16-60	-34	-01	3-24	-03
2400	52.38	2.18	-59	17-62	-36	5-92	2-14	9-93
2600	56.35	2.35	6-65	19-62	6-63	5-77	0-10	9-55

Poured - July 28/69

Tested - August 12/69

yele Rêke

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	$X 10^{-3}$		
<u>psi</u>	kips	ksi	1	2	3	4	5	6
0	0	0	7-00	12-00	20-00	1-00	5-00	5-00
400	10.00	•42	6-95	11-45	19-85	-08	-51	-16
600	15.00	.62	-87	-04	-71	-17	-91	-35
800	20.00	.83	-73	10-13	-46	-35	6-84	-61
1000	24.25	1.01	-64	9-50	-26	-46	7-43	-89
1200	28.28	1.18	-56	-02	-02	-55	8-02	6-19
1250	29.29	1.22	-45	8-21	18-52	-64	9-71	8-00
1200	28.28	1.18	-45	-10	-51	-65		-05
1150	27.27	1.14	-44	-00	-/.8	-65	-95	_15
1100	26.26	1.10	-44	7-94	-46	-65	10-00	-20
1200	28.28	1.18	-43	- 85	-45	-66	-08	-20
1400	32.32	1.35	-40	-42	-37	-70	-50	-~4
1600	36.36	1.51	-34	6-42	-20	-77	 11/\$	0.28
1800	40.40	1.68	6-25	5-03	17-98	1-86	12-80	10-80

Panel 10 - 1

Poured - July 29/69

Tested - August 14/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	X 10 ⁻³)		
psi	kips	ksi	 1	2	3	4	5	6
0	0	0	4-00	3-00	/	5-00	15-00	12-00
400	10.00	.21	-02	-18	-02	4-98	1/-82	11_98
600	15.00	.31	-06	-38	-10	-95	-60	-87
800	20.00	.42	-10	-65	· -21	_91		-67
1000	24.25	.51	-14	-90	-34	-87	-02	-56
1200	28.28	.59	-18	4-13	-/3	-83	13-86	- JO 17
1400	32.32	8.67	-21	-3/	-/9	-80	-66	-47
160 0	36.36	.76	-24	-56	-57	-76		-40
1800	40.40	.84	-28	-81	-64	-70	-45	-24
2000	44.44	.93	-31	5-03	-69	-51	12_9/	-~7 2 7
2200	48.41	1.01	-34	-27	-76		-69	-22
2400	52.38	1.09	-36	-48	-83	-37		-14
2600	56.35	1.17	-38	-68	-88	-31	-47	-00
2800	60.32	1.25	-40	-87	-9/	-25	-2J -03	10-90
3000	64.29	1.34	-42	6-09	-94		11_86	-85
2800	60.32	1.25	-43	-25	5-02	-14		-76
3000	64.29	1.34	-44	-38	-03	-12	_58	-70
3200	68.51	1.43	-45	-49	-05	-09		-66
3400	72.73	1.52	-46	-66	-06	-06	-32	-62
3600	76.95	1.60	-47	-84	-08	-01	-J2 -13	-54
3800	81.17	1.69	-48	7-01	-15	3-96	10-93	-//
4000	85.39	1.78	-49	-27	-21	-89	-72 -72	-44
4200	89.36	1.86	-51	-50	-31	-82	-12	
4400	.93.34	1.94	-53	-80	-36	-75	-42	-20 -11
4600	97.32	2.03	-54	8-05	-46	-69	9-90	9_96
4800	101.30	2.11	-55	-40	-55	-60	-56	
5000	105.27	2.20	-58	-84	-72	-/.8	-09	-56
5200	109.21	2.28	-58	9-12		-42	8-82	12
5400	113.15	2.36	-60	-48	-93		-/2	-43
5600	117.09	2.44	-61	-92	6-04	-27	7_99	~ ∠1
5800	121.03	2.52	-62	10-50	-21	_18	-/1	0-77
6000	124.97	2.60	-63	11-19	-39	-10	6.75	/1
5800	121.03	2.52	-65	60	-52	-07	-75	
6000	124.97	2.60	 -65	-92	-61	2-97	5_08	-21
6200	128.81	2.68	-67	12-65	-8/	~~ <i>71</i> _\$5	-26	-04 n 6n
6000	124.97	2.60	-67	13-12	-96		20 /_77	60
6200	128.81	2.68	-69	60	7-10	77.	- <u>-</u> 20	-00
5600	117.09	2.44	-73	15-48	-6/	-61	3_/0	
5500	115.12	2.40	-74	-80	-75	_5¢	J=47 _10	
5400	113.15	2.36	-74	16-12	-83	58	2_00	
5375	113.00	2.36	-74	-32		-57	~~70 71	-42
4930	103.90	2.16	-77	17-09	8-1/	-52	1-96	-1)
					~ 14	- 12	1-70	

Panel 10 - 1 (con't)

	LOAD	and the car		GUAGE READINGS						
PUMP _psi	ACTUAL kips	STRESS ksi	1	2	(inches	x 10 ⁻³)	5	6		
4900 5000 5200 5400 5600	103.28 105.27 109.21 113.15 117.09	2.15 2.20 2.28 2.36 2.44	-77 -77 -78 -78 4-78	-10 -22 -44 -97 18-60	-14 -17 -22 -30 8-45	-51 -50 -48 -43 2-38	-95 -83 -59 -04 0-43	-71 -67 -57 -41 5-12		

Poured - July 30/69

Tested - August 20/69

LOAD

GUAGE READINGS

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	$X \ 10^{-3}$)		
<u>psi</u>	kips	ksi	 1	22	3		5	6
-	-							
0	0	0	5-00	14-00	4-00	1-00	2-00	5-00
400	10.00	•21	4-95	13-29	3-63	-06	-61	-16
600	15.00	•31	-91	-14	-63	-11	-74	-20
800	20.00	•42	-81	12-99	-62	-15	-87	-22
1000	24.25	•51	-84	-88	-62	-19	98	-23
1200	28.28	• 59	-80	-73	-63	-23	3–11	-22
1400	32.32	.67	-77	63	-64	-27	-20	-20
1600	36.36	.76	-75	-53	-65	-30	-31	-23
1800	40.40	•84	-72	-40	-66	-33	-39	-20
2000	44.44	•93	-70	-31	-69	-36	-46	-15
2200	48.41	1.01	-68	-25	-73	-37	-52	-09
-2400	52.38	1.09	-66	-17	-77	-40	-64	-03
2600	56.35	1.17	-65	-03	-78	-42	-77	-01
2800	60.32	1.25	-64	11-98	-80	-43	-80	4-95
3000	64.29	1.34	-63	-92	-83	-44	-86	-90
3200	68.51	1.43	-62	-85	-86	-45	90	-86
3400	72.73	1.52	-61	-78	-88	-46	-96	-81
3600	76.95	1.60	-60	-71	-91	-47	4-00	-80
3800	81.17	1.69	-59	-64	94	-48	-05	-78
4000	85.39	1.78	-58	-56	-97	-49	-12	-72
4200	89.36	1.86	-57	-40	-97	-51	-25	-73
4400	93.34	1.94	-57	-35	4-00	-52	-31	-68
4600	97.32	2.03	-56	-27	-02	-53	-35	-67
4800	101.30	2.11	-55	-18	-07	-54	-41	-59
5000	105.27	2.20	-54	-05	-1 0	-55	-51	-59
5200	109.21	2.28	-54	10-99	-14	-56	-56	-53
5400	113.15	2.36	-53	-89	-18	-57	-63	-51
5600	117.09	2.44	-53	-81	-22	-58	-70	-45
5800	121.03	2.52	-52	-71	-26	-59	-76	-/3
6000	124.97	2.60	-51	-59	-30	-59	-88	-35
5750	120.05	2.50	-51	-43	-28	-61	5-05	-37
5450	114.16	2.38	-50	-16	-24	-62	-35	-1.2
5600	117.09	2.44	-50	-10	-24	-63		<u> </u>
5800	121.03	2.52	-50	06	-25	-63	-/3	-41
6000	124.97	2.60	-49	00	-27	-63	-48	-35
6200	128.81	2.68	-48	9-90	-30	-64	 51	-36
6400	132.64	2.76	-48	-79	-35	-64	-61	-30
6300	130.73	2.72	-48	-73	-35	-64	-67	-20
6600	136.47	2.85	-48	-61		-65	7¢	
6800	140.30	2.93	-47	-1.7	_/. /.	-66	/0 27	
6650	137.48	2.86	-47	-32	<u> </u>	-66	6-02	
6800	140.30	2.93	-47	-26	<u> </u>	-66	_02	-29 -01
	· -		- T '	~~			-07	- 6.44

Panel 10 - 2 (con't)

LOAD

GUAGE READINGS

PUMP psi	ACTUAL kips	STRESS ksi	1	. 2	(inches	$X 10^{-3}$)	5	6
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						<u>v</u>
7000	144.14	3.01	-46	-12		-67		10
6700	138.38	2.88		8-66		-69	-22 772	19
6600	136.47	2.85	-+-+ /./.	-56		-09	-15	-29
6800	1/0.30	2.93	-44)0	54	-09	84	-32
7000	1/1 1/	3 01	-44	~47	- 24	-09	90	-30
7200	1/8 00	2.00	-44	20	-35	-70	7-01	-27
7/00	162 05	2 17	-43	-15	-38	-71	-18	-26
7400	156 01	2.07	-43	7-97	-40	-71	-35	-23
7000	150.01	3.25	-42	-65	-40	-72	-66	-19
7800	159.97	3.33	-41	-22	-39	-73	8-04	24
7600	156.01	3.25	-40	6-80	-29	-75	-40	-35
7400	152.05	3.17	-38	-32	-17	-76	-88	-48
7300	150.07	3.14	-38	-19	-14	-76	9-03	-51
7100	146.12	3.05	-36	5-77	06	-78	-/.8	-62
7000	144.14	3.01	-36	-60	-03	-78	-64	-66
7200	148.09	3.09	-36	-48	-02	-79	-75	-00
7400	152.05	3.17	-35	-33	-02	-79	-75	-00
7600	156.01	3.25	-35	-1/	-02	-79	90	-05
7800	159.97	3.33	-35	1	3-08	-79	10-10	-00
8000	163.93	3.42	1-31	4-07	2-90	1 00	-38	6./
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	~	M-6.1	1-71			1

Panel 10 - 3 contraction

Poured - July 28/69

Tested - Aug. 21/69

A Charles and the second s

LOAD		
LOAD	5. S. S.	24-1

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	an a	e nersennen Arne, som	(inches	X 10 ⁻³)	ana na sanana an an an an an	n medin na gepangen op ingenaat in dit
psi	<u>kips</u>	ksi	<u>1-1-2-</u>	2	3	4	5	6
6200			and the second			1. T.S.		
ିଲ ି	0	2.10	4-00	15-00	4-00	7-00	10-00	15-00
400	10.00	•21	3-94	14-59	3-91	-11	-35	-08 08
600	15.00	•31	-91	-39	-86	-14	-54	ି − 11
800	20.00	-42	-89	-14	-78	-20	-77	-18
1000	24.25	•51	-85	13-98	-73	-26	-90	-19
1200	28.28	• 59	-81	-82	-75	-31	11-00	-19
1400	32.32	.67	-78	-71	-79	-35	-09	-10
1600	36.36	.76	-75	-63	-84	-39	-12	-07
1800	40.40	.84	-72	-60	-89	-42	-14	14-99
2000	44.44	•93	-70	-55	-95	-45	-14	-94
2200	48.41	1.01	-68	-43	-99	-48	-22	-91
2000	44.44	•93	-68	-38	-97	-48	-27	-92
2200	48.41	1.01	-67	-37	-97	-48	-27	-91
2400	52.38	1.09	-66	-40	4-05	-49	-25	-82
2200	48.41	1.01	-66	-36	-05	-49	-28	-83
2400	52.38	1.09	66	-36	-05	-50	-28	-82
2600	56.35	1.17	-65	-38	-11	-50	-23	-76
2800	60.32	1.25	-64	-40	-18	-51	-19	-66
3000	64.29	1.34	-63	-43	-25	-52	-12	60
3200	68.51	1.43	-62	-44	-31	-53	-10	-52
3400	72.73	1.52	-61	-47	-37	-53	-03	-48
3600	76.95	1.60	-60	-51	-45	-54	10-99	-38
3400	72.73	1.52	-60	-46	-43	-54	11-04	-39
3600	76.95	1.60	-60	-47	-44	-54	-03	-37
3800	81.17	1.69	-59	2-51	-51	-55	10-94	-33
4000	85.39	1.78	-59	-56	-59	-55	-88	-21
3800	81.17	1.69	-59	-52	-58	-55	-92	-22
4000	85.39	1.78	-59	-53	-59	-55	-91	-21
4200	89.36	1.86	-58	-58	-65	-56	-83	-18
4400	93.34	1.94	-58	-63	-72	-56	-76	-07
4600	97.32	2.03	-58	-68	-78	-56	-66	-04
4800	101.30	2.11	-57	-75	-86	-56	-58	13-95
5000	105.27	2.20	-56	-81	94	-56	-47	-86
4200	89.36	1.86	-56	-59	84	-58	-73	-96
4600	97.32	2.03	-56	-59	-83	-57	-74	-96
4800	101.30	2.11	-56	-63	-87	-57	-68	-92
5000	105.27	2.20	-56	-68	-92	-57	-62	-85
5200	109.21	2.28	-56	-74	-99	-57	-53	-75
5400	113.15	2.36	-56	-82	5-06	-57	-41	-71
5600	117.09	2.44	-56	-92	-14	-57	-28	-60
5800	121.03	2.52	-55	14-03	-22	-57	-15	-55

Panel 10 - 3 (con't)

<u> 1995</u>

÷

LOAD

GUAGE READINGS

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	1	2	(inches	x 10 ³)	5	6
_psi	KIUS	KST	 	<u> </u>		4		
6000	124.97	2.60	-55	-15	-30	-57	-03	-44
6200	128.81	2.68	-55	-27	-39	-57	9-91	-32
6400	132.64	2.76	-55	-38	-46	-57	-77	-26
6600	136.47	2.85	-55	-54	-58	-57	-61	-11
6800	140.30	2.93	-55	-70	-69	-57	-44	12-97
7000	144.14	3.01	-54	-89	-80	-56	-24	-88
7200	148.09	3.09	-54	15-11	-93	-56	-01	-73
6800	140.30	2.93	-54	-13	-93	-56	-00	-72
7200	148.09	3.09	-54	-21	-98	-56	8-93	-65
7400	152.05	3.17	-54	-35	6-08	-56	-77	-54
7600	156.01	3.25	-53	-58	-19	-54	-50	- 45
7800	159.97	3.33	-53	-87	-33	-54	-18	-27
8000	163.93	3.42	-53	16-27	-50	-53	7-79	-03
8200	168,06	3.50	-53	-77	-71	-51	-27	11-76
8400	172.20	3.59	-54	17-28	-92	-48	6-78	-54
8200	168.06	3.50	-54	-47	- 95	-48	-59	-50
8000	163.93	3.42	-54	-55	-98	-48	-52	46
7800	159.97	3.33	-54	-63	7-00	46	-46	-43
8200	168.06	3.50	-54	-81	-1 0	-46	-25	-29
840 0	172.20	3.59	-54	18-02	-21	-45	-02	-15
8600	176.34	3.68	-54	-54	-39	-42	5-49	10-88
8700	178.41	3.72	-55	19–19	-62	-39	4-85	-57
8800	180.48	3.76	-55	20-13	-93	-36	3-91	-18
8400	172.20	3.59	-56	-88	8-12	-36	-21	9-99
8200	168.06	3.50	-58	21-30	-24	-36	2-80	86
8400	172.20	3.59	-58	-61	-38	-36	-47	-66
8600	176.34	3.68	-58	22-06	-56	-36	1-98	-47
6000	124.97	2.60	-58	21-39	7-81	-37	2-79	10-38
7000	144.14	3.01	-58	-80	8-01	-40	-37	-13
7200	148.09	3.09	-58	-99	-11	-39	-17	9-98
7400	152.05	3.17	-58	22 13	-22	-39	1-97	-87
7600	156.01	3.25	-58	-37	-32	-39	-77	-74
7800	159.97	3.33	-58	-57	44	-38	56	-59
8000	163.93	3.42	-59	-81	-58	-37	-30	-45
8200	168.06	3.50	 -59	23-04	-71	-36	-06	-31
8400	172.20	3.59	-59	-37	-87	-36	0-72	-13
8600	176.34	3.68	3-60	2 3–79	9-03	7-35	0-27	8-93

X

Panel 8 - 1

Poured - July 23/69

Tested - Oct. 2/69

LOAD

PUMP _psi	ACTUAL kips	STRESS ksi	1	2	(inches	X 10 ⁻³)	5	6
0 400 600 800 1000 1200 1400 1600 1800	0 10.00 15.00 20.00 24.25 28.28 32.32 36.36	0 .42 .62 .83 1.01 1.18 1.35 1.51	6-00 -19 -22 -25 -30 -36 -42 -52	7-00 -78 8-03 -29 -52 -77 9-09 -44	7-00 -16 -22 -29 -35 -43 -55 -69	6-00 5-73 -69 -62 -55 -49 -40 -29	5 13-00 12-20 11-94 -64 -39 -12 10-77 -39	6 2-00 1-78 -69 -58 -48 -37 -22 -06
2000 2200 2400	40.40 44.44 48.41 52.38	1.85 2.02 2.18	-61 -68 -75 6-86	-84 10-12 -48 11-08	-78 -80 -83 7-93	-18 -11 -01 4-86	9–95 –65 –28 8–63	0-86 -79 -71 0-56

Panel 8 - 2

Poured - July 22/69

Tested - Oct. 10/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inche	s X 10 ⁻³)		
<u>psi</u>	kips	ksi	1	2	3	4	5	6
0	0	0	2-00	1400	600	5-00	6-00	6-00
400	10.00	•42	1-96	13-56	5-45	-00	-45	-50
600	15.00	.62	-94	-39	-36	4-97	-60	-62
80 0	20.00	•83	-93	-25	-30	-97	-72	-70
1000	24.25	1.01	-93	-15	-28	-93	-80	-75
1200	28.28	1.18	-94	-08	-25	-94	-88	-76
1400	32.32	1.35	-93	-00	-22	-92	-93	-76
1600	36 .36	1.51	-94	12-92	-23	-90	7-03	-71
1800	40.40	1.68	-93	-86	-23	-88	-09	-67
2000	44.44	1.85	-91	-78	-30	-86	-20	-50
2200	48.41	2.02	-91	-71	-36	-85	-27	-40
2400	52.38	2.18	-90	-60	-42	-85	-38	-33
2600	56.35	2.35	86	-45	-49	86	-52	-24
2 80 0	60.32	2.51	81	-26	-58	-90	-72	-10
3000	64.29	2.68	-73	11-52	-63	98	8-42	-00
3000	64.29	2.68	56	10-08	-59	5-15	9-84	-01
3200	68.51	2.85	40	. 8–70	-55	-32	11-35	-05
3000	64.29	2.68	-27	7-92	-52	-25	12-09	-06
2900	62.30	2.59	-22	-38	-51	-49	-69	-08
2825	60.82	2.53	-18	6-99	-49	-53	13-07	-10
2800	60.32	2.51	-17	-90	-49	-54	-16	-10
1975	43.93	1.83	0-96	4-49	40	-82	15-65	-23
2200	48.41	2.02	-91	3-95	-39	-87	16-18	-23
2400	52.38	2.18	0-64	1-98	5-26	6-11	18-15	6-31

Panel 8 - 3

Poured - July 24/69

Tested - Oct. 8/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	(inches X 10^{-3})						
<u>psi</u>	kips	ksi	1	2	3	4	5	6	
		·					,		
0	0	0	6-00	7-00	5-00	12-00	12-00	6-00	
400	10.00	•42	-30	8-28	-42	11–67	10-70	5-50	
600	15.00	.62	-40	-94	-78	-54	-04	-10	
800	20.00	.83	-50	9-61	6-06	-40	9-38	4-78	
1000	24.25	1.01	-62	10-15	-21	-25	8-78	-56	
1200	28.28	1.18	-78	-83	-34	-06	-10	-36	
1400	32.32	1.35	-90	11-44	-45	10-89	7-46	-20	
1600	36.36	1.51	7-07	12-32	-62	-68	6-57	3-94	
1800	40.40	1.68	-26	13-45	-85	-40	5-38	-60	
2000	44.44	1.85	-55	15-30	7-25	-03	3-45	-05	
1700	38,38	1.60	7-58	15-60	7-30	9-98	3-20	2-98	

Poured - July 25/69

Tested - Sept. 4/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	$X 10^{-3}$)		
<u>psi</u>	kips	<u>ksi</u>	 1	2	3	4	5	6
0	0	0	(44.00				
100	10 00	0	6-00	11-00	5-00	2-00	9-00	6-00
400	10.00	• 2 1	-00	10-82	4-91	-01	-16	-07
000	19.00	- 16	-00	-70	-86	-01	-28	-10
1000	20.00	•42	5-99	-48	-76	-02	-48	-16
1000	24.22	•51	-98	-33	-73	-03	62	-20
1200	20.20	• 59	-96	-23	-70	-05	-73	-22
1600	26.26 26.26	•07	-95	-13	68	-05	-84	- 2 3
1000		• 70	94	05	-68	-06	-93	-24
2000	40.40	•84	-92	9-98	-68	-06	10-03	-23
2000	44 • 44	•93	-92	-90	-68	-07	-12	-22
2200	40.41	1.01	-90	-82	-70	-08	-20	-19
2400	72•30 56 25	1.09	-90	-77	-71	-10	- 25	-16
2000	50.35	1.17	-90	-74	-75	-10	-27	-11
2000	61.00	1.25	-89	-72	-83	-12	-28	-03
2000	64.29	1.34	88	-70	-89	-13	-29	5-94
2200	00.71	1.43		-66	-94	-14	-31	-88
2600	72.73	1.52	-87	-60	-99	-15	-35	-83
2000	70.95	1.60	-86	-59	5-06	-16	-34	-75
2000	01.17 dr 20	1.69	-86	-55	-10	-15	-39	-70
4000	85.39	1.78	-85	-50	-15	-16	40	64
4200	89.30	1.86	-83	-46	-19	-17	-42	-60
4400	93.34	1.94	-83	-39	-21 ,	-18	-45	-58
4000	97.32	2.03	-83	36	-26	-18	-50	-55
4000 5000	101.30	2.11	-82	-30	-29	-19	-55	-51
5000	105.27	2.20	-82	-20	-30	-19	-65	-50
5200	109.21	2.28	-82	-15	-35	-20	-68	-45
5400	113.15	2.36	-82	-15	-41	-20	-69	-42
5000	101.09	2.44	-81	-08	-45	-20	-82	-40
5000	121.03	2.52	-80	8-85	-45	-20	-99	-39
6000	124.97	2.60	-81	-79	-50	-20	11-08	-35
6200	128.81	2.68	-80	-45	-50	-21	-45	-06
6400	132.04	2.76	-80	-39	-52	-22	-55	4-98
6000	130.47	2.85	-80	-31	-55	-22	-62	-95
7000	140.30	2.93	-80	-25	-58	-22	-70	-91
6000	144.14	3.01	-78	-14	-61	-24	-82	-85
0070 77000	141.20	2.95	-78	7-92	-59	-24	12-09	-90
7200	148.09	3.09	-79	-74	-62	-23	-27	-85
7400	152.05	3.17	-79	64	-64	-24	-40	-82
7000	150.07	3.25	-79	-50	-65	-25	-55	-84
1200	154.03	3.21	5-77	7-19	5-59	2-25	12-93	1-88

Panel 5 - 1_2

Poured - July 25/69

Tested - Sept. 5/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	$X = 10^{-3}$)		4
psi	kips	ksi	 1	2	3	4	5	6
100	10.00	6.4						
400	10.00	.21	5-00	12-00	6-00	2-00	9-00	5 - 00
000	15.00	اکر .	-00	11-93	5-98	00	-07	-02
1000	20.00	•42	4-99	-73	-84	-02	-27	-10
1000	24.25	•51	-97	-53	-74	-03	-47	-15
1200	28.28	• 59	-97	-40	-69	04	-59	-17
1400	32.32	.67	-96	-28	-67	-04	-72	-18
1600	36.36	•76	-95	-16	-65	-05	-84	-18
1800	40.40	• 84	-95	-02	-64	-06	-98	-18
2000	44.44	•93	-93	10-89	-64	-06	10-11	-18
2200	48.41	1.01	-92	-76	-65	-07	-25	-15
2400	52.38	1.09	-92	-64	-6 6	08	-36	-14
2600	56.35	1.17	-91	-49	-68	-08	-50	-11
2800	60.32	1.25	-91	36	-68	-08	-62	-10
3000	64.29	1.34	-91	-21	-69	-09	-76	-08
3200	68.51	1.43	-90	-05	-69	-09	-93	-07
3400	72.73	1.52	-90	9-89	-70	09	11-10	-05
3600	76.95	1.60	-90	-71	-68	09	-28	-05
3800	81.17	1.69	-89	-54	-67	-10	-45	-04
4000	85.39	1.78	-89	-35	-66	-10	-65	-02
4200	89.36	1.86	-88	-15	-65	-10	-84	-02
4400	93 .3 4	1.94	88	8-96	-62	-10	12-02	-02
4600	97.32	2.03	-88	-75	-60	-11	-21	-02
4800	101.30	2.11	-87	-55	-59	-11	-40	-05
5000	105.27	2.20	-87	-35	-58	-11	-58	-05
5200	109.21	2.28	-87	-07	-56	-11	-83	-07
5400	113.15	2.36	-86	7-79	-53	-12	13-09	-09
5600	117.09	2.44	-86	-51	-50	-12	-35	_07 _11
5800	121.03	2.52	-86	-31	-49	-1 2	-51	-11
6000	124.97	2260	-86	-01	-45	_1 2	-24	-14
6200	128.81	2.68	-85	6-74		_1/	11-09	-10
6400	132.64	2.76	-85	-47	-44	_12	-25	
6600	136.47	2.85	-85	-12	-37	-13	-55	-12
6800	140.30	2.93	-84	5-68	-28	-1J _1/	15.10	-20
7000	144.14	3.01	-84	-27	-21	- 14	12-10	- 23
6800	140.30	2.93	4-83	185	-24 5-17	-17 0.1#	-47	8ر -
				4-07	J=17	∠ - I)	12-91	5-45

Poured - July 23/69

LOAD

Tested - Sept. 9/69

GUAGE READINGS

PUMP psi	ACTUAL kips	STRESS ksi	1	2	(inches	x 10 ⁻³)	5	6
0	0	0	6-00	12-00	7-00	1_00	5_00	Ø: 00
400	10.00	.21	-00 -00	11-98	-01	-02) <u>-0</u> 0	-02
600	15.00	•31	5-99	-93	-03	-02	-04	-02 01
800	20.00	•42	-97	-84	-06	-05	-11	7-90
1000	24.25	.51	-95	-78	-11	-06	-15	
1200	28.28	•59	-94	-73	-15	-09	-25	-83
1400	32.32	.67	-90	-59	-21	-1 0	-27	-76
1600	36.36	.76	-89	-51	-25	-12	-33	-65
1800	40.40	.84	88	-51	-35	-13	-34	-60
2000	44.44	•93	-87	-51	-45	-12	-32	-52
2200	48.41	1.01	-86	-50	-55	-15	-39	-42
2400	52.38	1.09	-85	-50	-62	-15	-39	-35
2600	56.35	1.17	-85	-48	-68	-17	-41	-28
2800	60.32	1.25	-84	-49	-76	-16	-40	-18
3000	64.29	1.34	-83	-49	-80	-17	-42	-14
3200	68.51	1.43	83	-51	9 0	-18	-41	-08
3400	72.73	1.52	-82	-53	8– 01	-18	-39	6-97
3600	76.95	1.60	-81	-54	-06	-18	-40	-89
3800	81.17	1.69	-81	-55	-11	-19	-38	-83
4000	85.39	1.78	-80	-58	-22	-18	-35	-72
4200	89.36	1.86	-80	-62	-30	-20	-32	6 6
4400	93.34	1.94	-80	-52	-32	-20	-43	-58
4000	97.32	2.03	-79	-50	-40	-20	-48	-54
4000	101-30	2.11	-80	-51	-48	-20	-48	-43
1000	103.27	2.20	-78	-52	-55	-21	-51	-35
4000 5000	101.30	2.11	-78	-39	-51	-21	-63	-40
5000	100.01	2.20	-78	-40	-55	-21	-61	-38
5200	109.21	2.26	-78	-45	63	-22	-58	-30
5600	112.12	2.00	-78	-48	-70	-22	-55	-21
5800	121 03	2.50	-77	-50	-80	-22	- 50	-10
6000	12/07	2.02	-79	-54	-88	-22	-42	-02
6200	128 81	2.00	-/8	-58	9-03	-22	-42	5 - 93
6,00	132 6/	2.00	/0 /0	-50	03	-23	-43	-82
6600	136.17	2.0		-00	-14	-23	-40	-72
6800	1/0.30	2 93	-70	-25	-25	-25	-40	-60
7000	144.14	3.01	-15	-03 40	-32	-25	-33	-51
7200	1/8-09	3.09	-17	08 4 r	-45	-25	-28	-40
7400	152.05	3.17	-17 _7K		-52 6 r	-25	-28	-30
7600	156 01	2 75		-12	-05	-25	-20	-20
7800	159 07	2+22	-75	-79	-75	-25	-12	-05
	• 2 2 • 2 1	202	-75	- 85	-89	-25	-01	4-90

- S. C. S. C. S.
- .

Panel 5-- 2 (con't)

	LOAD		GUAGE READINGS							
PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	1)	(inches	X 10 ⁻³)	E	٢		
- NO.L	1,100	<u> </u>	/	~	2	4	2	0		
8000	163.93	3.42	-75	-90	10-02	-25	4-95	-74		
7500	154.03	3.21	-73	-15	9-93	-25	5-69	-82		
7600	156.01	3.25	-73	-18	-98	-26	68	-78		
7500	154.03	3.21	-72	-01	-95	-26	83	-82		
7800	159.97	3.33	-72	-04	10-02	-26	-78	-72		
8000	163.93	3.42	-72	-05	-09	-26	76	-65		
8200	168.06	3.50	-73	-12	-20	-26	-70	-52		
8400	172.20	3.59	-72	-12	-28	-26	-72	-12		
8600	176.34	3.68	-72	-24	-42	-28	-61	-28		
8800	180.48	3.76	-72	-35	-58	-28	-49	09		
9000	184.62	3.85	-72	-48	-74	-28	-35	3-85		
9200	188.63	3 .93	-72	-62	-92	-28	-32	-65		
8900	182.50	3.81	-71	-22	-99	-28	-65	- 59		
9200	188.63	3.93	-72	-29	11-16	-28	-60	-37		
9400	192.64	4.02	-72	-29	-35	-28	-60	-1/		
9600	196.65	4.09	5-72	11-10	11-68	1-28	5-78	2-70		

Poured - July 23/69

Tested - Sept. 11/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	(inches X 10^{-3})							
<u>psi</u>	kips	<u>ksi</u>	1	2	3	4	5	6		
0	0	0	2.00		((
100	10.00	0	<u>ا0-ر</u>	5-00	6-00	6-00	11-00	7-00		
400	16.00	•21	-05	> -41	-10	5-94	10-48	6-73		
000	15.00	ار. م	-06		-18	-89	-20	-60		
1000	20.00	•42	-05	3 -77	-22	-85	-02	- 50		
1000	24.25	•51	-02	-92	-26	-80	9-83	-40		
1200	28,28	• 59	-00) 6-09	-30	-75	-65	-30		
1400	32.32	.67	-00) -25	-38	-71	-50	-12		
1600	36.36	•76	-02	2 -46	-48	-66	-29	5 -95		
1800	40.40	•84	05	5 -68	-57	-62	-07	-78		
2000	44.44	•93	-09) -90	-65	-62	8-83	-65		
2200	48.41	1.01	-14	- 7-09	-70	-54	-60	-52		
2400	52.38	1.09	-18	s29	-75	-50	-42	-45		
2600	56.35	1.17	-22	-45	-80	-47	-21	-35		
2800	60.32	1.25	-28	-60	-81	-42	-07	-30		
3000	64.29	1.34	-33	-80	-88	-40	7-82	-20		
3200	65.51	1.43	-39	-98	-90	-35	-65	-20		
3400	72.73	1.52	-45	8-15	-92	-32	-15	-14		
3600	76.95	1.60	-50	-33	_9/		-45	-09		
3800	81.17	1.69	-57	-50	-97	-21	-2)	-00		
4000	85.39	1.78	-65	-75	7-02	-24	-10 6 er	-12		
4200	89.36	1.86	-69	-15	-02	-19	0-07	-05		
4400	93.34	1.94	-79	9_18	-04	-15	-05	-00		
4600	97.32	2.03	-90	-18	-07	-10	-44	-12		
4800	101.30	2.11		-40	-10	-03	-12	-05		
5000	105.27	2.20	4-05 1-12	10 10	-15	4-97	5-82	-10		
		~• ~U	4-12	10-12	7-22	4-90	5-50	5-03		

Panel 7 - 1

Poured - July 18/69

Tested - Sept. 19/69

1	LOAD		GUAGE READINGS							
PUMP _psi	ACTUAL kips	STRESS ksi	1	2	(inches	x 10 ⁻³)	5	6		
0 400 600 800 1200 1200 1400 1600 1800 2000 2200 2400	0 10.00 15.00 20.00 24.25 28.28 32.32 36.36 40.40 44.44 48.41 52.38	0 .42 .62 .83 1.01 1.18 1.35 1.51 1.68 1.85 2.02 2.18	6-00 5-38 -35 -30 -29 -26 -24 -22 -18 -10 -06 4-95	12-00 10-70 -41 -04 9-82 -45 -16 8-82 -21 7-59 6-92 5-65	6-00 5-92 -88 -78 -75 -68 -65 -64 -60 -54 -52 5-35	2-00 -59 -64 -67 -68 -70 -72 -76 -80 -80 -89 3-04	7-00 8-21 -44 -68 -84 9-16 -44 -75 10-32 -90 11-58 12-90	5-00 -10 -12 -22 -26 -35 -43 -37 -41 -47 -50 5 68		

Poured - July 21/69

Tested - Sept. 29/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	(inches X 10^{-3})						
<u>psi</u>	kips	ksi	1	2	3	4	5	6	
0	0	0	5-00	9-00	6-00	2-00	6-00	6-00	
400	10.00	.42	4-40	7-74	5-85	-60	7-04	-20	
600	15.00	.62	-42	-46	-80	-63	-34	-30	
800	20.00	.83	-44	-18	-75	-63	-62	-40	
1000	24.25	1.01	-35	6-97	-72	-62	-80	-43	
1200	28.28	1.18	-35	-76	-70	-60	-98	-46	
1400	32.32	1.35	-39	- 65	-75	-55	8-24	-44	
1600	36.36	1.51	-40	-48	-72	-53	-40	-45	
1800	40.40	1.68	-45	-36	-80	-45	-64	-36	
2000	44.44	1.85	-52	-06	-75	-42	90	-46	
2200	48.41	2.02	-50	5 - 60	65	-40	9-43	-53	
2400	52.38	2.18	-50	-05	-55	-36	-98	-65	
2600	56.35	2.35	4-63	4-34	5-90	2-32	10-89	6-74	

Panel 7 - 3

Poured - July 17/69

Tested - Oct. 1/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	x 10 ⁻³)		
<u>psi</u>	kips	ksi	1	2	3	4	5	6
0 400 600 800 1000 1200 1400 1600 1800 2000	0 10.00 15.00 20.00 24.25 28.28 32.32 36.36 40.40	0 .42 .62 .83 1.01 1.18 1.35 1.51 1.68 1.85	2-00 -15 -24 -31 -40 -48 -61 -74 -92	7-00 -68 -99 8-28 -55 -88 9-26 -78 10-43	6-00 -02 -05 -07 -12 -15 -20 -41 -58	7-00 6-72 -60 -51 -43 -32 -16 -00 5-78	11-00 10-30 9-99 -68 -38 -04 8-63 -06 7-38	6-00 5-85 -78 -73 -64 -61 -54 -21 4-87
2000	444 • 444	1.05	3-08	11-08	6-65	5 - 55	6-70	4-72

Panel 4 - 1

Poured - July 22/69

Tested Sept 12/69

LOAD

GUAGE READINGS

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	(inches $X 10^{-3}$)							
<u>psi</u>	kips	<u>ksi</u>	1	2	3	4	5	6		
0	0	0	1 00	(×					
100	10 00	0	1-00	6-00	5-00	5-00	11-00	8-00		
400	10.00	•21	0-95	-38	-12	4-98	10-63	7-70		
000 000	15.00	اد.	89	-58	-14	-98	- 40	-80		
1000	20.00	•42	-85	-78	-1 2	5- 02	-20	-77		
1000	24.25	•51	-82	-96	-08	-02	-00	-75		
1200	28.28	•59	-80	7-14	-05	-00	9-84	-74		
1400	32.32	•67	80	-28	-02	4-95	-68	-72		
1600	36.36	.76	-82	-44	498	-90	-54	-72		
1800	40.40	•84	-85	-58	-95	-84	-35	-68		
2000	44.44	•93	-90	-72	-92	-74	-18	-69		
2200	48.41	1.01	-95	-88	-90	-65	-02	-68		
2400	52.38	1.09	1-00	8-04	-86	-55	8-84	-65		
2600	56.35	1.17	-07	-20	-85	-46	-65	-65		
2800	60.32	1.25	-11	-35	-79	-35	-52	-73		
3000	64.29	1.34	-18	-52	-78	-25	-31	_71		
3200	68.51	1.43	-25	-68	-76	-12	-15	-71		
3400	72.73	1.52	-31	-86	-76	-01	7-92	-74		
3600	76.95	1.60	-39	9-09	-80	3-90	-65	-10		
3800	81.17	1.69	-46	-38	-80	-73	-(0	-02		
4000	85.39	1.78	-58	-65	-85	-58	-40	-05 50		
4200	89.36	1.86	-68	-93	-89		6.72	-27		
4400	93.34	1.94	-75	10-18	-90	-44	0-72	-50		
4600	97.32	2.03	-85	-/.9	-95		-49	-04		
4800	101.30	2.11	-96	-80	5-00	200	-12	-45		
5000	105.27	2.20	2-08	11-15	00	۲ ۳ ۶۵ م	2 - 80	8ر -		
5200	109.21	2.28	-18	-53	-04	-04	-48	-40		
5400	113.15	2.36	2-38		-07 5-18	-00	-05	-32		
		-	~ .~		J-10	C. 4. C.	/ · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	·/()		

Poured - July 21/69

Tested - Sept. 17/69

LOAD

$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	(inches $X = 10^{-3}$)						
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	_psi_	kips	ksi		1	2	3	4	5	6
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	^ .	0	0.7		المتناسب أتعم			0.00		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1000	10:00	0.2		3-00	7-00	5-00	7-00	12-00	6-00
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	400	10.000	•24		2-84	-25	-13	-04	11-70	5-85
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	000. ¢000	15:000	• 31		-81	-45	-22	-12	- 48	-75 ⁰
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1000	20.00	• 42		-73	-63	- 29°	- 15	 29 ⁰	-7 0°
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1000	24.25	•51		-67	-80	-33	-21	–11 [°]	-65
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1/00	28.28	•59		-64	-98	-38	-22	10-92	-58
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1400	32.32	.67		-62	8-18	-47	-26	-70	-50
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1000	30.30	•76		-62	-41	-55	-26	-43	-38
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	18000	40.40	•84		-62	-65	-63	-25	-16	-27
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	2000	44.44	•93		-68	9-04	-75	-15	9-71	-14
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	2200	48.41	1.01		-74	-30	-82	-08	-41	-07
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	2400	52.38	1.09		-78	-56	-86	-01	-15	-03
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	2600	56.36	1.17		-83	-79	-90	6-93	8-91	1-98
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	2800	60.32	1.25		-96	10-02	-92	-85	-67	-95
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	3000	64.29	1.34		90	-23	-94	-75	-1.1.	_95
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	3200	68.51	1.43		-95	-46	-96	-67	-21	_05
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	3400	72.73	1.52		3-00	-71	-98	-5/	7-95	-79
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	3600	76.95	1.60		-07	-97	6-02	-15	-70	-71
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	3800	81.17	1.69		-12	11-23	-05	_35	-70	-92
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	4000	85.39	1.78		-19	-55	-08	-25°	-42	-72
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	4200	89.36	1.86		-30	-95	-15	<u>-</u> 2) _11	6 6 6 3	-87
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	4400	93.34	1.94		-38	12-30	-18	-11-	0-08	-85
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	4600	97.32	2.03		-47	-70			- 34	-78
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	4800	101.30	2.11		-55	13-11	-22°	J=92	2-90	-76
5200 109.210 2.28 3-94 14-25 7-02 5-35 4-40 4-28 601 105.20 2.08 -35 -40 -05 -35 4-40 4-28 5201 105.20 2.08 -35 -40 -05 -35 4-40 4-28 5201 105.20 2.08 -35 -40 -68 -05 5201 105.10 2.08 -25 -35 -40 -05 5201 105.10 2.08 -26 -15 -61 3-04 -68 5202 105.10 2.36 -25 -15 -61 3-04 -68 -05 54.50 2.44 -05 -15 -21 2.99 -75 -96 5000 122.57 2.65 -16 -75 -54 8-02 -96 5000 122.57 2.66 -16 -75 -55 -54 8-02 -96 5000 122.57 2.66 -16 -75 -55 -54 8-02 -96 <tr< td=""><td>5000</td><td>105.27</td><td>2.20</td><td></td><td>-70</td><td>-60</td><td>-<u>7</u>2</td><td>-00</td><td>-53</td><td>-68</td></tr<>	5000	105.27	2.20		-70	-60	- <u>7</u> 2	-00	-53	-68
60/10 10.5127 2.00 -30 -40 4-28 5202 105.10 2.00 -30 -30 -30 -30 -30 5202 105.10 2.00 -30 -30 -30 -30 -30 -30 -30 5202 105.10 2.00 -30 <	5200	109.21	2.28		3-9/	1/-25	7 00	-04 C 25	-05	-75
5204 1051.00 1100 1000	60% w	$ \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{r}_{1} \in [-\pi] \\ \mathbf{r}_{2} \in [\pi] \\ \mathbf{r}_{2} \in [\pi] \\ \mathbf{r}_{3} \in [\pi] \\ \mathbf{r}_{4} \in [\pi]$			274 - 193	14-29	7-02	2-32	4-40	4-28
Saute State -25 -25 -21 3-02 -263 4-99 6666 117,000 0144 -40 -40 3-02 -463 6-99 6666 117,000 0144 -40 -40 -40 3-02 -463 6-99 5000 1014,000 0144 -40 -40 -40 196 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -400 -495 -405 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>4 M</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>1999 - 1999 -</td> <td>and the second se</td>					4 M				1999 - 1999 -	and the second se
4664 177.00 0.14 101 101 177.00 1000 <	ter de la companya d La companya de la comp				ya gay (shin	1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 -	1 	7 1 9 2 A 2	2000 A.	en e
- 1920 - 1923, Control - 1930 - 1930 - 1930 - 1937 - 1930 - 1938 - 1920 - 1923, Control - 1930 - 1925 - 1935 - 1930 - 1930 - 1930 - 1920 - 1923, 1920 - 1938, Control - 1938 - 1938, 1938, 1930 - 1930 - 1933, Control - 1938, 1938, 1938, 1938, 1938, 1938, 1938, 1938, 1938, 1938, 1938, 1938, 1938, 1938, 193	$\Delta f_{0} \xi_{0} \epsilon$		the state of the second st		the second s			gerrenden An statio	an Carlor A	n an
		521.6.5.			16 - 19 16 - 19 - 19 - 19 - 19 - 19 - 19 - 19 -	1 Parkan	ina La da Al	バキマサー ちょうかい		ang tao Ang tao
가슴다 가슴다 바람이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있다. 이렇게 가슴다 가슴다 가슴다 가슴다. 그 나는 것은 것이 가슴다 가슴다 가슴다 같은 것을 수 없는 것을 들었다. 이렇게 다 가슴다 다 같이 있는 것이 있다.	the second		and a second sec		- 1A	an a		je model zb.	er Sige States	
	1.100				6-10	10-65		ner seguine de la company. Recenta de la companya de la company	orread States	ار میکند. محمد از میلای معر

Panel 4 - 3

Poured - July 18/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	1	_	,			
	<u>ktps</u>	KSI	I	2	3	4	5	6
0	0	0	6-00	14-00	6-00	3-00	5-00	6-00
400	10.00	.21	-06	13-80	5-88	2-93	-20	_10
600	15.00	.31	-09	-60	-80	~ 91	-36	_18
800	20.00	.42	-15	-46	-76	-88	-1.9	-22
1000	24.25	•51	-20	-30	-70	-85	-65	-25
1200	28.28	• 59	-28	-16	-66	-80	-79	-40
1400	32.32	.67	-30	-07	-66	-80	-88	-40
1600	36.36	.76	-35	-00	-68	-77	-94	-/.2
1800	40.40	•84	-39	12-90	-71	-75	6-08	-/.3
2000	44.44	•93	-40	-80	-73	-75	-15	-42
2200	48.41	1.01	-41	-75	-76	-73	-22	-40
2400	52.38	1.09	-44	-68	-80	-73	-33	-38
2600	56.35	1.17	-42	-55	-85	-72	-40	-35
2800	60.32	1.25	-43	-49	-86	-72	-44	-30
2600	56.35	1.17	-40	-41	-84	-78	-55	-31
2800	60.32	1.25	-40	-39	-85	-78	-58	-31
3000	64.29	1.34	-40	-32	-89	-76	-59	-30
3200	68.51	1.43	-41	-30	-92	-75	-60	-25
3400	72.73	1.52	-42	-25	-95	-75	-64	-21
3600	76.95	1.60	-42	-19	-96	-75	-71	-20
3800	81.17	1.69	-43	-10	6-00	-75	-78	-18
4000	85.39	1.78	-40	11-95	-03	-78	-93	-16
4200	89.36	1.86	-40	-90	-04	-78	7-00	-14
4400	93.34	1.94	-39	-81	-06	-80	-06	-10
4000	91.32	2.03	-38	-74	-10	-81	-14	-07
4000 5000	101.30	2.11	-35	-62	-14	-85	-25	-05
5000	102.27	2.20	-35	52	-15	-85	-35	-04
5200	109.21	2.28	-30	-38	-19	-90	-49	-02
5600	112.12	2.30	-25	-15	-21	3 - 04	-68	5-99
5800	101 02	~•44 2 52	-22	04	-21	2-99	-78	-96
6000	121.07	~•) <i>2</i>	-18	10-92	-25	3-01	-90	-92
6200	100 01		-16	-78	-25	-04	8-02	-90
0200	120.01	ו08	6-10	10-65	6-28	3-12	8-16	5-89

Panel 6 - 1

Poured - July 14/69

Tested - Aug. 26/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	$(inches \times 10^{-3})$						
psi	kips	<u>ksi</u>	1	2	3	4	5	6	
0	0	0	2-00	5-00	200	/ 00	1 00	(00	
4.00	10.00	.12	1_03	/_70	2-00	4-00	1-00	6-00	
600	15.00	.62	-90 ·	4-70 59	1-92		0-76	5-94	
800	20.00	83	-90	50	-91		-66	-92	
1000	2/ 25	1 01	-09	-40	-94	-09	-57	-86	
1000	24.29	1.01	-88	-43	-98	-09	- 53	-79	
1200	20.28	1.18	-87	-37	2 - 05	-10	-48	-68	
1400	32.32	1.35	-86	-32	-13	-11	-45	-59	
1600	36.36	1.51	-86	-32	-26	-11	-44	-47	
1800	40.40	1.68	-86	-33	-36	-11	-46	-33	
2000	44.44	1.85	-85	-38	-53	-11	-56	-JJ -1/	
2200	48.41	2.02	85	-50	-7/	_11	-68	/ 01	
2400	52.38	2.18	-85	-56	_89	-11	-00	4-71	
2600	56.35	2.35	-85	-66	2-10	-10		-13	
2800	60.32	2.51		-00	2-10	-10	-07	-41	
3000	61. 29	2.68	-0) or	-75		-10	-95	-13	
3200	68 51	2.00		<u>ر 8-</u>	-45	09	1-04	3-94	
2100	00.01	2.00	-85	-90	-63	-08	-14	-69	
3400	12.13	3.03	-85	5-01	-84	-07	-27	-42	
3600	76.95	3.21	-85	-19	4-08	-07	-47	-10	
3800	81.17	3.38	85	-40	-31	-07	-69	2-80	
4000	85.39	3.56	1-85	5-76	4-62	4-06	2-06	2-12	
Poured - July 16/69

Tested - Aug. 28/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	1	2	(ind	shes X 10^{-3}	') _	(
	<u>kips</u>	KSI	 	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		4	2	0
0	0	0	6-00	11-00	5-0	0 2-00	11-00	6-00
400	10.00	.42	5-98	10–8 8	4-9	1 -02	-07	06
600	15.00	.62	-98	-85		1 -03	-07	-00
800	20.00	.83	-98	-85		6 -03	-05	5-91
1000	24.25	1.01	-98	-91	5-0	7 -05	10-99	-78
1200	28.28	1.18	-99	-99	-2	-05	-90	-65
1400	32.32	1.35	 6-00	11-10	-	-05	-78	-48
1600	36.36	1.51	-00	-23		8 -05	-62	-28
1800	40.40	1.68	-02	-38	-6	0 - 06	-47	-04
2000	44.44	1.85	-02	-52	6-0	1 -06	-32	4-81
2200	48.41	2.02	-03	-67	-2	7 -06	-13	-50
2400	52.38	2.18	-04	-87		0 -06	9-93	-23
2600	56.35	2.35	-05	12-05	-7	2 -06	-73	3-97
2800	60.32	2.51	-06	-30	ç	8 -05	-48	-76
3000	64.29	2.68	-08	-55	7-2	2 -05	-21	-34
3200	68.51	2.85	-10	-85	-4	8 - 05	8-92	-02
3400	72.73	3.03	-11	13-36	-8	2 -04	-36	2-58
3600	76.95	3.21	6-15	14-20	8-1	7 2-02	7-18	2 - 13

Poured - July 15/69

Tested - Aug. 29/69

	LOAD		GUAGE READINGS								
PUMP psi	ACTUAL kips	STRESS ksi	1	2	(inches 3	x 10 ⁻³)	5	6			
0 400 600 800 1000	0 10.00 15.00 20.00 24.25	0 .42 .62 .83 1.01	3-00 -07 -21 -53 3-71	6-00 -65 8-07 11-25 13-90	6-00 -04 -23 -65 6-93	6-00 5-85 -59 -00 4-67	8-00 7-36 5-92 3-77 0-98	7-00 6-89 -69 -34 6-12			

Poured - July 15/69

Tested - Sept. 2/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	$x 10^{-3}$		
psi	kips	ksi	1	22	3	4		6
-		_						
0	0	· 0	3- 00	7- 00	4-0 0	6–00	9-00	5-00
400	10.00	.21	-12	-30	-09	5-85	8-65	4-88
600	15.00	•31	-18	-29	-15	-77	-45	-85
800	20.00	•42	-24	-81	-36	-68	-10	-65
1000	24.25	•51	-29	8-06	-47	60	7-84	-55
1200	28.28	•59		-30	-54	-54	-61	-1.8
1400	32.32	.67	-35	-54	-61	-1.9		-1.2
1600	36.36	.76	-38	-75	-66	-1.5	· _12	-42
1800	40.40	.84	-40	<u> 68</u>	-70	-1.1	6-89	
2000	44.44	.93	-42	9-25	-75	-37	-62	
2200	48.41	1.01	-4.4		-78	-33	-02	-21
2400	52.38	1.09	-15	-73			- 30	-24
2600	56.35	1.17	-42 /.8	10-03	-01		-12 5 00	-24
2800	60.32	1.25	-40	10-07		-20	<u>>−8∠</u>	-23
3000	61 20	1 2/	-90) < ()	84	24	-54	-25
2000	60 51	1.54	-52	08	-93	-22	-18	-2 3
5200	00.51	1.43	-55	11–18	5 - 03	-18	4-68	4–16
3400	72.73	1.52	3-57	11–90		5-20	3-95	-

Panel 3 - 2

Poured - July 16/69

Tested - Sept. 3/69

LOAD

GUAGE READINGS

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS	ب م	_ ~	(inches	x 10 ⁻³)	2	
DS1	KIPS	KSI	1	2	3	4		6
0	0 👌	0	3-00	10-00	5-00	7-00	12_00	6-00
400	10.00	.21	-03-7	-25	-05	6-97	11-72	5.01
600	15.00	.31	-05	-39	-13		-62	00
800	20.00	.42	-07	-59	-17	_91	-36	_00 07
1000	24.25	.51	-099	-75	-20	-87	-21/0	-07
1200	28.28	•59	-10	-91	-25	-85	-~ 1 	-0) -81
1400	32.32	.67	-1-1-3	11-12	-30	-62	10-86	-70
1600	36.36	.76	-12	-31	-33	-79	_69	-70 -70 ⁸
1800	40.40	.84	-14	-48	-34	-75	-51	-70
2000	44.44	•93	-15	-68	-35	-71	-31	_71
2200	48.41	1.01	-16	-87	-35	-68	-17	-73
2400	52 .38	1.09	-18	12-08	-36	-64	9-93	-72
2600	56.35	1.17	- 19	-26	-38	-60	-75	-71
2800	60.32	1.25	-20	-48	-40	-57	-53	-77
3000	64.29	1.34	-22	-80	-44	-51	-21	-62
3200	68.51	1.43	-26	13–56	-60	-48	8-47	-48
3400	72.73	1.52	-29	-88	-64	-44	-13	-42
3600	76.95	1.60	-30	14-22	-69	-40	7-76	-41%
3800	81.17	1.69	, −31 ?≥	-60	-72	-38	-35 ²⁰	-38
4000	85.39	1.78	-34	15-14	-81	-35	6-81	-28 ⁶⁰
4200	89.36	1.86	-34	-64	-90	-32	-34	-22 ⁸⁰
4400	93.34	1.94	-30 70	16–06 🔅	-97	-36	-06	-12
4600	97.32	2.03	-39 6	-73	6-10	-23	5-25	-03
4800	101.30	2.11	3-40	17-72	6-32	6-20	4-25	4-88
4,860	속 25 김 · 신선 전쟁 2 속 사이	ing a share Ali ta Alisi ing	5-85	E. and M.	6410	9	10.400	్ స్ట్రా

<u>.</u>

Poured - July 17/69

Tested - Sept. 2/69

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	X 10 ⁻³)		
<u>psi</u>	kips	ksi	1	2	3	4	5	6
-0	0	0	600	000	6 00	1 00	7 00	(00
100 ·	10.00	21	507	9-00	5-06	1-00	? − 00	6-00
600	15 00	•~1	J - 77	0-07	5-90	-01	-09	-04
800	20.00	10		/1	90	-10	-28	-77
1000	20.00	•42		-20	-79	-18	-49	-21
1200	24.2	•) 1	-09	-28	-71	-27	-70	-27
1/00	20.20	• 29	-88		-68	-35	-86	-30
1400	26.26	•07	-80	7-95	-65	-45	8-01	-32
1000	JO • JO	• 70	-87	-80	-65	55	-15	-32
1800	40.40	•84	-84	-75	-65	-84	-29	-29
2000	44.44	•93	-82	-51	68	-97	-41	-25
2200	48.41	1.01	-81	-45	-71	2-05	-46	-19
2400	52.38	1.09	-80	-35	-77	-15	-52	-15
2600	56.35	1.17	-79	-25	-82	-23	-59	-10
2800	60.32	1.25	-78	-18	-88	-33	-67	-05
3000	64.29	1.34	-77	-06	-91	-46	-79	-02
3200	68.51	1.43	-75	6-95	-96	-60	-87	5-98
3400	72.73	1.52	-75	-85	6-00	-70	-97	_95
3600	76.95	1.60	-75	-73	-04	-80	9-09	_00
3800	81.17	1.69	-72	-60	-08	-91	-20	-90
3800	85.39	1.78	-71	-46	_11	3-03	-20	-07 00
4000	89.36	1.86	-70	-31	-15	_15	-22	-02 00
4200	93.34	1.94	-70	-18	-17	-1)	-40	-00
4400	97.32	2.03	-68	5-73	-17	-25	-29	-78
4600	101.30	2.11	-65	-/1	-15	-40	10-07	-81
4800	105,27	2.20	5-65	741	-11 6 10:	02 2 d2	42	-68
			<u> </u>	4-70	0-10	ره-ر	10-92	5-69

$P_{anel} 1 - 1$

Poured - July 10/69

Tested - Oct. 28/69

LOAD

					•			
PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inche	s X 10 ⁻³)		
<u>psi</u>	kips	<u>ksi</u>	1	2	3	4	5	6
		-						
0	0	0	6-00	15-00	5-00	3-00	400	5-00
400	10.00	•42	-15	-00	-00	2-85	06	00
600	15.00	.62	-28	-01	-01	-75	-10	-00
800	20.00	.83	-34	14-93	-06	-69	-19	4-98
1000	24.25	1.01	-32	-84	4-96	-62	-22	6-35
1200	28.28	1.18	-35	-78	5-08	-58	-31	-30
1400	32.32	1.35	-37	-69	-15	-53	-41	-29
1600	36.36	1.51	-42	-46	-12	-48	-61	-33
1800	40.40	1.68	-44	-23	-08	-44	-85	-55
200 0	44.44	1.85	-44	13-81	02	-40	5-22	68
2200	48.41	2.02	-45	-36	4-95	-37	-63	-79
2400	52 .38	2.18	-45	12-73	-85	-36	6-21	91
2600	56.35	2.35	-43	-02	-75	-39	-87	-7/
2800	60.32	2.51	6-20	8-00	4-34	1-62	10-70	7-44

Panel 1 - 2

Poured - July 9/69

Tested - Oct. 29/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	x 10 ⁻³)		
_psi	kips	ksi	1	2	3	4	5	6
	0	<u> </u>	(1.00				
0	0	0	6-00	17-00	4-00	2-00	3-00	5-00
400	10.00	•42	03 0	16-98	00	1–96	-00	4-96
600	15.00	•62	- 05	-89	3-96	-92	-08	-99
800	20.00	.83	-06	-73	-90	-89	-22	5 - 06
1000	24.25	1.01	-06	-54	-80	-86	-42	-12
1200	28,28	1.18	-06	-34	-71	-83	-60	-20
1400	32.32	1.35	-06	-12	-62	-80	-81	-30
1600	36.36	1.51	-06	15-86	-52	-78	4-07	-40
1800	40.40	1.68	-05	58	-45	-77	-33	-48
2000	44.44	1.85	-05	-28	-38	-76	-62	-53
2200	48.41	2.02	-05	14-96	-35	-70	-91	-55
2400	52.38	2.18	-03	-54	-27	-71	5-30	-62
2600	56.35	2.35	-02	13-92	-16	-72	-92	-76
2800	60.32	2.51	-00	-15	-00	-73	6-66	-93
300 0	64.29	2.68	5 - 90	11–45	2-73	-79	8-40	6-25
2800	60.32	2.51	-82	10-75	-68	-86	9-02	-29
3000	64.29	2.68	5-68	7-40	2-37	1-98	12-50	6-58
2800	60.32	2.51	-	6-60		• -	13-20	- 2-
2700	58.34	2.43		5-95			-75	
2600	56.35	2.35		-18			1/-5/	
2400	52.38	2.18		4-50			15-22	
	· -			· +			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

Poured - July 11/69

Tested - Nov. 3/69

LOAD

GUAGE READINGS

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	X 10 ⁻³)		
<u>psi</u>	<u>kips</u>	<u>ksi</u>	1	2	3	4	5	6
0	0	0	5-00	12-00	6-00	3-00	8-00	7-00
400	10.00	•42	4-42	10-78	4-98	-62	9-16	-90
600	15.00	.62	-42	-63	-87	-62	-36	8-02
800	20.00	83	-35	-40	-48	-63	-50	-02
10 00	24.25	1.01	-32	-22	-76	-65	-72	
1200	28.28	1.18	-28	-03	-73	-66	_90	10
1400	32.32	1.35	-25	9-78	-65	-68	10-15	10
1600	36.36	1.51	-22	-38	-58	-72	-61	
1800	40.40	1.68	-21	-07	54	-72	-01	0ر -
2000	44.44	1.85	-15	8_75	-52	-12	-07	-32
2200	48.41	2.02	-11		-)~	-70	11-19	-31
2400	52,38	2.18	-05	7 70	-47	-79	-55	-30
2600	56.35	2 35	2 02	7 - 70	-41	-85	12-23	-32
2800	60.32	2 51	رو س ر 01	0-04	-30	-94	13-25	-40
2700	58 31	~•J1	-81	5-25	-18	4-05	14-66	-85
~100	JU • J4	~•4J	3-80	4-72	4-13	4-05	15-18	8-58

Poured - July 14/69

Tested - Nov. 4/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	3×10^{-3})		
<u>psi</u>	kips	ksi	1	2	3	4	5	6
				•				
0	0	0	4-00	16-00	6-00	6-00	4-00	6-00
400	10.00	.21	-10	15-96	5-89	5-86	-02	-08
600	15.00	•31	-16	-93	-81	-79	-05	-14
800	20.00	.42		-86	-70	-69	-10	-26
1000	24.25	•51	-29	-80	64	-63	-14	-32
1200	28.28	•59	-34	-71	-58	-56	-20	-38
1400	32.32	.67	-39	-61	-49	-50	-28	-44
1600	36.36	.76	-41	-54	-44	-47	-35	-50
1800	40.40	•84	- 45	-43	-36	-42	-44	-60
2000	44.44	•93	- 49	-33	-28	-39	-54	-68
2200	48.41	1.01	-51	-25	-21	-35	-62	-75
2400	52.38	1.09	- 51	-09	-11	-36	-77	-85
2600	56.35	1.17	-52	-02	-08	-33	-84	-90
2800	60.32	1.25	-56	14-91	-00	-29	-93	-98
3000	64.29	1.34	-58	84	4-96	-24	5-00	7-03
3200	68,51	1.43	-62	-77	-94	-20	-05	-05
3400	72.73	1.52	-62	-69	-82	-19	-10	-14
3600	76.95	1.60	-67	-57	-78	-14	-23	-19
3800	81.17	1.69	-65	-46	-74	-18	-34	-26
4000	85.39	1.78	-70	-40	-75	-16	-42	-31
4200	89.36	1.86	-72	-27	-68	-14	-55	-39
4400	93.34	1.94	-72	-13	-60	-15	-70	-49
4600	97.32	2.03	-75	13-96	-50	-14	-84	-59
4800	101.30	2.11	-76	-79	-40	-11	98	-67
5000	105.27	2.20	-70	6 0	-31	-15	6-60	-76
5200	109.21	2.28	-74	- 45	-22	-11	-29	-89
5400	113.15	2.36	-68	-20	-06	~ 18	-53	8-05
5600	117.09	2.44	-68	12–98	3-95	-15	-75	-18
5800	121.03	2.52	-79	-82	-87	-14	-92	-29
6000	124.97	2.60	-69	-58	-75	-15	7-14	-43
6200	124.97	2.60	-69	-42	-70	-14	28	-50
6400	132.64	2.76	-62	-14	- 53	-20	-61	-65
6600	136.47	2.85	-61	11-85	-40	-18	-88	-80
6800	140.30	2.93	-58	- 45	-25	-25	8-28	9-00
7000	144.14	3.01	- 53	-11	-09	-30	-60	-16
7200	148.09	3.09	-51	10 -78	2-94	-31	-94	-34
7400	152.05	3.17	- 40	-13	-56	-40	9-60	-65
7600	156.01	3.25	- 30	9 - 28	-28	-49	10-45	-96
7800	159.97	3.33	-19	8-59	-05	-59	11-09	10-24
8000	163.93	3.42	-00	7-54	1-71	-79	12-09	-63
7800	159.97	3.33	3-83	6-60	-54	-99	13-10	10-80

Panel	2 -	1 ((con "	t)
-------	-----	-----	--------	----

LOAD

GUAGE READINGS

S.

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	X 10 ⁻³)		
<u>psi</u>	kips	ksi	1	2	3	4	5	6
7700 7600 7500 7400 7400	157.99 156.01 154.03 152.05 152.05	3.29 3.25 3.21 3.17 3.17	-79 -69 -66 -62 3-60	-26 5-73 -45 -18 4-99	-45 -32 -28 -24 1-14	6-04 -16 -20 -24 6-27	-45 14-05 -33 -60 14-75	-84 -96 11-01 -05 11-10

Poured - July 9/69

Tested - Nov. 5/69

LOAD

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	X 10 ⁻³)		
psi	<u>kips</u>	<u>ksi</u>	1	2	3	4	5	6
	0	0	(
100	10.00	0	6-00	14-00	6-00	4-00	9 00	5-00
400	10.00	•21	5-96	13-97	-01	3-95	-00	4-95
000	15.00	•31	-94	-95	-01	- 95	-02	-93
800	20.00	•42	-92	-92	-02	- 94	-05	-90
1000	24.25	•51	-92	-89	-04	-95	-10	-88
1200	28.28	•59	-90	-83	-00	-96	-16	-90
1400	32.32	.67	-89	-82	-01	-95	-18	-87
1600	36.36	•76	-89	-82	-04	-92	-18	-82
1800	40.40	.84	-90	-82	-07	-9 0	-18	-76
2000	44.44	•93	-92	-85	-12	-85	-16	-69
2200	48.41	1.01	-93	-86	-16	-82	-13	-64
2400	52.38	1.09	-95	-90	-22	-79	-11	-58
2600	56.35	1.17	-96	-94	-26	-76	-06	-52
2800	60.32	1.25	-96	-97	-32	-76	-00	-45
3000	64.29	1.34	98	14-03	-37	-73	8-97	-/.0
3200	68.51	1.43	6-01	-05	-40	-70	-93	-35
3400	72.73	1.52	-04	-09	-47	-65	-90	-31
3600	76.95	1.60	-04	-11	-48	-61	-89	-25
3800	81.17	1.69	-10	-16	-53	-58	-80	-18
4000	85.39	1.78	-10	-19	-58	-55	-78	-12
4200	89.36	1.86	-12	-21	-60	-51	-76	-08
4400	93.34	1.94	-12	-24	-62	-51	-72	-07
4600	97.32	2203	-14	-27	66	-50	-69	3-00
4800	101.30	2.11	-16	-30	-70	-50	-62	-05
5000	105-27	2.20	-18	-34	-74	-48	-61	_90
5200	109.21	2.28	-14	-35	-78	-42	55	70 86
5400	113.15	2.36	-20	-40		-40	-51	-82
5600	117.09	2.44	-21	-44	-85	-36	-/8	-02
5800	121.03	2.52	-17	-45	-90	-12	-45	-75
6000	124.97	2.60	-19	-49	-94	-40	-/.3	- 66
6200	128.81	2.68	-21	-54	-99			-00
6400	132.64	2.76	-20	-57	7-03	-/0	- 20	-00
6600	136.47	2.85	-22	-61	-06	-40	-22	-22
6800	140.30	2.93	-25	-67	_11			50
7000	144.14	3.01	-25	-72		- 22	-22	-45
7200	148.09	3.09	-28	-80	-23	- 29	-15	-39
7400	152.05	3.17	-32	-87	-29	-20	-08	-31
7600	156.01	3.25	-34	_95	-21			-24
7800	159.97	3.33	-38	15-05		-22	/ ~ 87	-16
8000	163.93	3.42		-20 -20	-27		-19	-11
8200	168.06	3.50	-/.8	-20 -20	-40 _58	-10	-04	-00
			~~~~	-40	-,0	~~77	-43	2-88

Panel 2 -  $2_1$  (con't)

TOM	D.
1414	
~~~~	

GUAGE READINGS

PUMP	ACTUAL	STRESS			(inches	X 10 ⁻³)	i.		rictory
psi	kips	ksi	1	22	3	4	5	6	
<i>d</i> 100	100 00	2 50	1 1 1	(0	(-	00	00	1	
8400	172.20	3.09	-22	00	-05	-90	-22	75	
8000 8000	10.34	2.00	-02	-07	- 78	-81	0-92	-03	
8800	180.48	3•10 0.00	-74	10-23	90	-68	-64	-45	
9000	184.02	3.85	-90	-75	8-10	-50		-24	in en a
8800	180.48	3.76	7-12	17-49	-25	-27	5-34	-07	
8650	177.37	3.70	-24	86	-32	-14	4-96	1-99	
8600	176.34	3.68	-35	18-19	-38	-02	-66	-92	
8500	174.27	3.63	-44	-44	-43	1-92	40	-86	
8400	172.20	3.59	-48	-59	-46	-87	-26	-83	
8,400	172.20	3.59	-51	-66	-47	-84	-18	-81	
8000	163.93	3.42	-76	19 - 47	-59	-52	3-38	-68	
			Nor 6/	40				ð	
			NOV. O/	09					
7700	157.99	3.29	-94	20-06	-68	-32	2-80	-60	
6800	140.30	2.93	-77	19-65		- 53	3-15	-8/	:
6000	124.97	2.60	-63	-05	-28	-7/	-80	2-10	
5000	105.27	2.20	-45	18-42	7-99	2-00	1-11	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	
4000	85.39	1.78	-28	17-83	-68	-28	5-06	_44 \$2	
3100	66.40	1.39	-12	-33	-40	-5%	-60	3-16	
2000	44.44	.93	6-94	16-81	-07	79	6-13	_56	
1600	36.36	.76	-87	-64	6-93		-37		
1000	24.25	.51		-/./.	-85	3-05	-51	-70	
800	20,00	.12	-75		-69	J=0J	-)0	-90	
600	15.00	.31	-70 -70	-15	-07 -71	-10	-00	4-05	
400	10.00	.21	-12			-10		-15	
0	0	0	6-62	15-85	6-52	-28 3-28	-71 7-15	-28	
					- /~		1-12	4	

Poured - July 9/69

Tested - Nov. 13/69

	LOAD		GUAGE READINGS							
PUMP psi	ACTUAL kips	STRESS ksi	1	2	(inches	x 10 ⁻³)	5	6		
0	0	0	6-00	14-00	5-00	23-00	6-00	6-00		
400	10.00	.21	-18	-02	4-94	22-81	5-99	-02		
600	15.00	.31	-25	-02	-90	-70	_99	-08		
800	20.00	.42	-33	-02	-85	-60	-99	-09		
1000	24.25	.51	-40	-01	-79	-49	-98	-12		
1200	28.28	.59	-46	-01	-75	-39	-98	-17		
1400	32.32	.67	-5/	-04	-77	-30	-96	_18		
1600	36.36	.76	-62	-03	-75	-19	-96	-20		
1800	40.40	.84	-72	-03	-76	-08	-9/	-32		
2000	44.44	.93	-81	-06	-78	21-96	-87	 		
2200	48.41	1.01	-89	-06	-76		-85			
2400	52.38	1.09	-95	-04	-73	-80		-28		
2600	56.35	1.17	7-03	-03	-67	-72	-84	-3/		
2800	60.32	1.25	-10	13-98	-64	-6%	-83	-30		
3000	64.29	1.34	-17	-96	-59	-56		-1.1.		
3200	68.51	1.43	-23	-95	-55	-/9	-84	_/.\$		
3400	72.73	1.52	-31	-94	-50	-/0	-83	-52		
3600	76.95	1.60	-39	-90	-42	-31	-81	-65		
3800	81.17	1.69	-46	-90	-40	-23	-80	-68		
4000	85.39	1.78	-52	-90	-35	-1 6	-79	-71		
4200	89.36	1.86	60	-87	-29	-10	-76	-82		
4400	93.34	1.94	66	-89	-26	-04	-7/	-85		
4600	97.32	2.03	-74	-90	-23	20-94	-72	-87		
4800	101.30	2.11	-84	-90	-15	-87	-68	-97		
5000	105.27	2.20	-90	-92	-12	-80	-65	7-00		
5200	109.21	2.28	8-00	-95	-08	-69	-60	-03		
5400	113.15	2.36	-04	-95	3-95	-65	-71	-12		
5600	117.09	2.44	-12	-96	-92	-55	-66	-18		
5800	121.03	2.52	-20	- 9 9	-82	-43	-67	-25		
6000	124.97	2.60	-25	14-00	-72	-38	69	-35		
6200	128.81	2.68	-35	-04	-68	-25	-62	-38		
6400	132.64	2.76	-41	06	-60	-18	-62	-45		
6600	136.47	2.85	-50	-09	-56	-08	56	-49		
6800	140.30	2.93	-60	-14	-53	19-97	-50	-52		
7000	144.14	3.01	-6 6	-20	-45	-92	-45	-59		
7200	148.09	3.09	84	-29	-38	-71	-35	-68		
7400	152.05	3.17	-92	-45	-32	-59	-30	-71		
7600	156.01	3.25	9-06	-50	-25	-45		70		
7800	159.97	3.33	-22	-68		-27	14	10		
8000	163.93	3.42	-47	-93	-19	18-98		o∪ .∴¢¢		
8200	168.06	3.50	-70	15-27	-20	-72		-00 \$6		
						· ~	<u> </u>	-00		

Panel 2 - 2_2 (con't)

	LOAD		GUAGE READINGS						
PUMP psi	ACTUAL kips	STRESS ksi	11	6					
8400 8600 8400 8300 8300 8200 8200 8100 8000	172.20 176.34 172.20 172.20 170.13 168.06 168.06 166.00 163.93	3.59 3.68 3.59 3.59 3.55 3.50 3.50 3.46 3.42	10-02 -50 10-78	-80 16-70 17-20 -64 -78 -97 18-40 -72 19-01	-30 -45 -57 -63 -67 3-70	-35 17-85 -57 17-40	3-75 2-80 -30 1-95 -76 -55 -14 0-82 0-53	-68 -55 -45 -38 -34 7-30	

9.2 Appendix B: Pictures



Plate No. 1. Showing panel production at the Supercrete plant.



Plate No. 2. Showing tension test on 3 inch "Styrofoam" specimen.



Plate No. 3. Showing shear test on 3 inch "Styrofoam" specimen.



Plate No. 4. Showing a 12 foot panel being loaded into the test frame with the aid of a hydraulic fork lift.



Plate No. 5. Showing the position of guages on the load bearing side of an 8 foot panel.



Plate No. 6. Showing panel 9 - 2 at failure.



Plate No. 7. Showing panel 9 - 3 immediately before end of test.



Plate No. 8. Showing panel 10 - 1 at failure.



Plate No. 9. Showing panel 10 - 2 during test.



Plate No. 10. Showing panel 10 - 3 at failure.



Plate No. 11. Showing panel 8 - 1 at failure.



Plate No. 12. Showing panel 8 - 2 after removal from the test frame.



Plate No. 13. Showing panel 8 - 3 at failure.



Plate No. 14. Showing panel 5 - 12 at failure.



Plate No. 15. Showing panel 5 - 2 at failure.



Plate No. 16. Showing panel 5 - 3 at failure.



Plate No. 17. Showing panel 7 - 1 immediately after failure.



Plate No. 18. Showing panel 7 - 2 at failure.



Plate No. 19. Showing panel 7 - 3 at failure.



Plate No. 20. Showing panel 4 - 1 at failure.



Plate No. 21. Showing panel 4 - 2 at failure.



Plate No. 22. Showing panel 6 - 1 at failure.



Plate No. 23. Showing panel 6 - 2 at failure.



Plate No. 24. Showing panel 6 - 3 at failure.



Plate No. 25. Showing panel 6 - 3 after removal from the test frame.



Plate No. 26. Showing panel 3 - 1 at failure.



Plate No. 27. Showing panel 3 - 2 at failure.



Plate No. 28. Showing panel 3 - 3 during test.



Plate No. 29. Showing panel 3 - 3 at failure.



Plate No. 30. Showing panel 1 - 1 at failure.



Plate No. 31. Showing panel 1 - 2 at failure.



Plate No. 32. Showing panel 1 - 3 during test.



5

Plate No. 33. Showing panel 2 - 1 during test.



Plate No. 34. Showing panel $2 - 2_2$ during test.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Symposium on Precast Concrete Wall Panels", Special Publication No. 11, American Concrete Institute, 1965.
- Plantema, F. J.: "Sandwich Construction, The Bending and Buckling of Sandwich Beams, Plates, and Shells", John Wiley and Sons, Inc., 1966.
- 3. A. C. I. Standard 318 63: "Building Code Requirements for Reinforced Concrete", American Concrete Institute, June 1963.
- 4. Anson, M. and Newman, K.: "The effect of mix proportions and method of testing on Poisson's ratio for mortars and concretes", Magazine of Concrete Research, Vol. 18: Number 56: Sept. 1966.
- 5. "National Building Code of Canada 1965", Associate Committee on the National Building Code, National Research Council.